MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
MARCH 16, 2007
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, MARCH 16, 2007, BEGINNING AT 9:05 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of 16 March 2007 shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, GLADYS C.
BAISA, JO ANNE JOHNSON, WILLIAM J. MEDEIROS,
MICHAEL J. MOLINA, JOSEPH PONTANILLA, MICHAEL P.
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO, AND CHAIR
G. RIKI HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: NONE.
COUNTY CLERK ROY T. HIRAGA: Mr. Chairman, all nine members are in attendance,
hence a quorum is present.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, ladies and gentlemen. This morning's opening remarks shall be given by
our colleague from the East Maui District, Mr. Medeiros, after which we shall all rise
and in unison repeat the Pledge of Allegiance.
Mr. Medeiros.
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OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Medeiros.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
Shall we all rise for the Pledge of Allegiance.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your opening remarks, Mr. Medeiros.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.

TESTIMONY ON CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, no one has signed up to offer testimony on any of the
ceremonial resolutions. Shall we proceed with the readings of these resolutions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding, the Chair will allow anyone wishing to give testimony
on any of the two ceremonial resolutions we have posted for today's agenda, to make
themselves known and we'll be happy to provide you with an opportunity to share
your comments.
Seeing no one coming forward, Members, with no objections, we shall close
testimony for this portion of the agenda.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
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The following ceremonial resolutions were presented.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO. 07-31
CONGRATULATING THE BALDWIN HIGH SCHOOL
FOOTBALL TEAM, DIVISION I STATE FOOTBALL
SEMI-FINALISTS
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, good morning.
ON BEHALF OF YOURSELF, I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED
RESOLUTION ENTITLED "CONGRATULATING THE BALDWIN
HIGH SCHOOL FOOTBALL TEAM, DIVISION I STATE
FOOTBALL SEMI-FINALISTS" BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
the resolution. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, if we could ask the Clerk to read the resolution
throughout.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, again, thank you for bringing this resolution forward,
Chairman.
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And once again, Baldwin High School continues to make an incredible stride in
athletic venues. Our Maui Interscholastic League, Division I Football Champions,
has represent Maui with much distinction and determination.
Our youth athletes, their dedicated and successful coaches, and their support
groups, is a definite source of pride not only for Maui, but for the entire County.
This, Chairman, has truly been, for Baldwin High School, a "Bear" of a year. So
congratulations.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Excuse me, Members. Any further discussion? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
You know, as a alumnus for, from Baldwin High School, I'm so proud to approve this
resolution honoring the team for a very successful year.
You know, mahalo to the coaches that stood by the, the men--I call them "men"
because they are men today--and the parents that supported the team throughout
the season.
So my congratulations to all of you for a very successful season.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Although I'm not an alumnus of Baldwin High School like my colleague,
Mr. Pontanilla, I am still very proud of what these young men achieved. And I am an
alumnus of Maui High School, so I hope they don't mob me afterwards for saying
that.
But, you know what it, what these young athletes did was just in--incredible. And for
many years, Baldwin High School has been looked at as the team to beat in the MIL.
They've always raised the bar and the standards. And although they came up just a
bit short, I think they send a strong message throughout the State of Hawaii that the
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talent level at Baldwin High School and throughout Maui County is definitely
something to be reckoned with.
So all of my congratulations to the players, the coaches, and, of course, the parents
who are there to support them not only for their athletic abilities, but for their
academic performances as well. So, definitely, a job well done.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Again, Mr. Chair, to echo the same sentiments of my
colleagues. However, I'd like to add that they, again, have proven to all of us that the
youth of Maui and Maui County are in good hands. Their dedication and their ability
to work hard, to go beyond the bounds of Maui County to the big show in Honolulu,
the Aloha Stadium, and to perform at that level has shown that our children are able,
or our young people--I should not say children, pardon me--our young people have
made tremendous strides and are ready and willing to step in some day to take over
these positions that we hold.
And I think these athletes, along with the Baldwin girls, King Kekaulike, and all our
youth throughout Maui County, our young people, can be proud. And we, as parents,
sometimes neglect or fail to recognize that. And as a parent, I thank them and I
thank all of their parents for their support and continued opportunities they give their
children.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Mr. Chair.
And I just really simply want to--it's all been said, and I want to add my personal
congratulations to this wonderful, wonderful day on this wonderful accomplishment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further comments? Mr. Medeiros.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
I, too, would like to join my colleagues in congratulating this great achievement by
Baldwin High School, and would congratulate also their coaches and parents. And I,
too, although I'm not an alumnus of Baldwin, I had a son that graduated from there. I
am an alumnus of Kamehameha, so I'm sure Kamehameha on Oahu won't mob me.
But I, I congratulate them for this great achievement.
Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further comments?
The Chair will just add that I take extra pleasure because of a family relationship with
one of the players. My nephew is a member of this championship team, that I--we
take great pride as a, not only as a family, but also because of his achievements with
his teammates beyond athletics, also in the academics. So it goes to prove once
more that our teachers, the caliber of our teachers, the caliber of coaches, the
support of family can and does make a difference in the quality of our young people's
lives.
All I can say is that Maui has continued to show that we are very competitive
statewide, that our public school systems can and does perform to levels of
excellence. And to the private schools out there, I hope they're paying attention
because so far the championship teams of the State have come from public schools,
whether it be Kahuku in football, Kaimuki in basketball, it is all part of the public
school system. And as a public school graduate, I take great pride that our
educational system continues to produce outstanding young men and women of our
County. And I take great confidence of their ability to move forward and eventually
take our positions in our community.
Saying that, any further discussion, Members? All in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
We'd like to request Mr. Morimoto and the team to please join us in, in the front area,
please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Coach, if you would, with your team representatives, come forward and join us on the
chamber floor, please.
Okay, before we take picture, we're gonna have the team give some remarks. So,
Mr. Mateo, if you would, on behalf of the Members and our guests in the gallery.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Chairman and Members of the Council and to the general public,
I stand before you quite excited and, and very humble to be able to introduce to you
from Baldwin High School, the, the bear himself, Mr. Morimoto.
MR. JIMMY MORIMOTO: First of all, I'd like to thank the Council for recognizing us today.
I'd also like to thank our school, our administration, teachers, student body, our band,
our cheerleaders, our parents, and the community. Without them, none of this would
be possible and it makes our job as coaches that much harder.
Our boys worked hard all season on and off the field. Being a student athlete now
days is a lot harder than when I went to school. Their hard work is the reason for our
success.
Baldwin High School has competed in the most semi-final football games without
going on to the final. So I think it does say that we are a step closer. This year we
kinda proved it. It's a matter of time--five seconds. But it's going to happen and,
hopefully, some day soon with more hard.
And in saying that, again, I would like to thank the Council for recognizing us. And
"Go Bears."
CHAIR HOKAMA: Coach, do you, do you have a student spokesperson that wants to share
any comments this morning?
MR. MORIMOTO: I guess Jordan Helle is our quarterback; he's the voice of the team.
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JORDAN HELLE: I'd just like to repeat what Coach Jimmy said, thank everybody, thank the
Council for recognizing us.
We really did work hard this season and can't say enough about the rest of my
teammates, all the community supporting us, the school. It was definitely a season to
remember.
And like Coach Jimmy said, we're, we're this close and, hopefully, it does happen
some time soon--hopefully, next year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will call a short recess subject to the call of the Chair.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 9:26 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 9:29 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting for 16 March 2007 shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk, shall we proceed with the agenda.
COUNTY CLERK: Yes, Mr. Chairman. And for the record, that was RESOLUTION 07-31.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
RESOLUTION
NO. 07-32
RECOGNIZING MARCH 2007 AS NATIONAL
PROFESSIONAL SOCIAL WORK MONTH
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I'd like to ask the Clerk to read the resolution in its entirety.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk--Mr. Medeiros, are you going to.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I'm sorry.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
March 16, 2007
Page 9

CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you going to--I need a motion, please.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. I'm sorry, Chair.
CHAIR, ID LIKE TO MAKE A MOTION THAT WE PASS THIS
RESOLUTION HONORING THE PROFESSIONAL SOCIAL
WORK, WORKERS OF THE MONTH.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by
Mr. Victorino, to adopt the resolution. Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
While I continue my remarks, Chair, if it's all right with the Chair, I'd like to call to the
podium during my remarks, Ms. Lori Tsuhako.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Tsuhako, if you would join the Members at the podium, please. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And today, we, we are honoring and recognizing the
professional social workers. And this is a group that contributes to our community
and society in an unmeasurable way. And like our previous group, their
achievements are great.
And, at this time, I, I'd like to recognize one of the great social workers of our
community. I would like to recognize Lori Tsuhako. She has dedicated her career to
improving the lives of Maui citizens through her ceaseless efforts in social work.
Ms. Tsuhako graduated with distinction with a bachelor's degree in social work from
the University of Hawaii, Manoa. In 1986, she obtained her master's in social work,
and is a member both of the National Association of Social Workers and the
Academy of Certified Social Workers, which permits her to operate as a
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self-regulated entity. She is a past recipient of the Maui County Committee on the
Status of Women's Circle of Women Award, and has worked in many different areas
of social work practice, including the Queen Liliuokalani Children's Center, Casey
Family Programs, EPIC Ohana Conferencing, the State Judiciary Family Court of the
Second Circuit, Adult Probation, Castle Medical Center Substance Abuse Program,
and now is the Deputy Director of the County's Department of Housing and Human
Concerns.
So, Mr. Chair, at this time, I, I'd like to recognize Ms. Tsuhako with a lei and offer her
an opportunity to make some comments regarding the profession of social workers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Any further discussion, Members, on the motion before you? Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair. Having had the privilege to work with many social
workers in my previous career, I have been very impressed by the work that these
people do. It is really important to the quality of life of our citizens. They are there
when times are tough. And when nobody knows where to turn, it's the social worker
who comes to the rescue and said, "These are the resources that are available to
you," and helps to make the connection. Burnout is frequent in this profession
because the constant stress on them of dealing with people in crisis and trying to
help solve problems.
I salute the social workers, and I am very happy to congratulate Ms. Tsuhako-MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --who I've had the opportunity know since she was a very
young child, and I am so impressed with you. And 1, I send my best to all of our
social workers. Thank you for what you do in our community.
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair. I'd like to echo my same sentiments. 1
have family and members who have and are a part of the social work system that
have contributed greatly. I've had family members and friends who have depended
on these social workers in grave times of need, and I have seen the great work you
and a lot of the others have done in this community and throughout the State of
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Hawaii. And I'd like to, again, echo the same sentiments; congratulate you; and ask
you to, please, "Don't burn out. Continue the good work." Mahalo.
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
And I want to also echo the same sentiments from my colleagues, Mr. Victorino and
Ms. Baisa, and add that the social workers in our community are realty unsung
heroes. They have such a tremendous burden to carry on their shoulders and they,
they work so diligently and so hard with our many citizens who need their services.
And sometimes, they, themselves, don't have that person to lean on. So, they, they
have a very difficult job. So I just want to let the public know that they do a
tremendous service for our community and, and please offer them your support.
And, and, Ms. Tsuhako, congratulations to you. I've known Lori a long time, and
she's a very excellent, dedicated person, and really works with a lot of passion in her
profession. And she is an excellent choice to be our Deputy Director of the
Department of Human Concerns.
Thank you.
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I, too, would like to send out my mahalos to all those people who are working in the
social services field because it is quite a sacrifice. They know going into it that it's
going to be a stressful job, but it's because of their compassion that they've decided
to do this work that carries them through.
And, so, in recognition of social, Professional Social Work Month, I'd like to just thank
them all for the contribution they give to our community.
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And to our new director, thank you so much for contributing to the County's efforts on
social work, and we know that under your direction the Department is going to grow
and contribute even greater. Thank you.
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Anyone wishes to give further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
At this time, I'd like to present Ms. Lori Tsuhako with this lei of appreciation and
representing her field of social work, and she will share with us some remarks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Members, if you wish to also express your
congratulations.
MS. TSUHAKO: Chairman Hokama, Members of the County Council. Good morning.
On behalf of all the professional social workers in Maui County, I thank you for the
Council's recognition of the social work profession, as well as all of the dedicated
social workers in our community.
I would like to acknowledge today, my colleague, Mr. John Tomoso, Maui County's
Executive on Aging, who could not be here and who is certainly deserving of
mention. John is a driving force in, in e-mails and letting everybody know what's
going on in our social work community, so we, we, we miss him today.
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All of us who are professional social workers are very dedicated to working with
people. We, we work with people; we work with them in an ethical way, and we really
work hard to see that social justice is brought. People have access to resources;
people have access to information. And, hopefully, we do it in a way that shows that
the world can be a very compassionate place.
So I thank you for this very gracious recognition, and I make a commitment to
working really hard, not just with our Department, but with the community so that the
social work profession will go on and continue to make contributions to our Maui
County. I thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Medeiros, and for Ms. Tsuhako's presence.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 07-32.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we've received three requests from individuals who have
signed up prior to the convening of the meeting that wish to testify at today's meeting.
Shall we proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding, the Chair would just share the parameters of
testimony. When your name is called up, please come forward to the podium, state
your name. If you do represent an organization, we would request that you state that
information also.
You have three minutes to speak on each item that has been posted on this agenda.
We use a lighting system to assist you. At the beginning of your remarks, the green
light will go on. At the two-minute thirty-second mark, the yellow light will go on. And
after the three-minute mark, the red light will go on; and if you have not concluded, I
will ask that you end your comments at that point.
Mr. Clerk, please call our first testifier up.
COUNTY CLERK: Our first speaker is David Dantes, offering testimony on Committee
Report 06-27, followed by Thomas Croly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. DAVID DANTES (testifying on Committee Report No. 07-27):
Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Councilmembers, members of the public.
I must say everybody looks really sharp this morning. And happy birthday to Queen
Kahuhumanu [sic] who I believe was known for compassionate leadership. And I
may be mistaken, but I believe she founded Queen's Medical Center. I think I saw
her photograph in the basement there.
I'm here on the occasion actually of the death of a bill, the TVR ordinance. In the
emergency room when we're unable to save a patient and they pass away, the
pathologist does a report to educate us about ... what went wrong, help us learn
from the death so that we don't repeat the mistake.
In the case of a bill, there is also an autopsy report--the committee report. And by
studying it, we can learn what happened to that bill so that in the future, we'll have
success attempting to pass a bill.
When it comes to regulating an industry, there are three basic essential ingredients.
There must be community support, industry support, and Planning Department
support. Without any of these, the whole doesn't come together. Either the
community's interests aren't served, or the industry can't comply, or the Planning
Department which has the overview of the big picture sees a problem with it.
Looking at this autopsy report, we see that there was community support for
liberalizing the vacation rental regulations. The support was actually fairly
broad-based. It came from employees and their families, local businesses, neighbors
of vacation rentals, guests, small farmers, owners and managers of vacation rentals,
people interested in agricultural tourism, and even the Chamber of Commerce
adopted a position favoring reasonable regulation and a permit process.
All together in the three hearings this year, there were 383 positive testimonies, either
written or oral, supporting liberalization of vacation rental regulations. What was
missing was the Planning Department's support.
And so when we go to try to draft a new ordinance, perhaps the Planning Department
should be given the opportunity to take the lead this time. When they do, we hope
that the Planning Committee's oversight will help them to include the interest of the
greater community, and also the interest of the industry that's about to be regulated
so that we have all three components together and a successful bill.
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I believe this is what, in the words of, of Chairman Hokama meant when he said, "It's
about 'we'."
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Dantes.
Excuse me. Members, any questions for Mr. Dantes on the testimony he has
provided this morning?
Having none, Mr. Dantes, thank you very much for your presence.
MR. DANTES: Yes, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Thomas Croly, also testifying on Committee
Report 07-27, followed by Hank Kline.

MR. THOMAS CROLY (testifying on Committee Report No. 07-27):
My name is Thomas Croly. Thank you for your attention today.
I've been a student of Maui Government for the past year and a half. With great
interest, I have attended the County Council meetings, the Planning Committee
meetings, the Planning Commission meetings, to monitor the progress of Council,
former Councilman Bob Carroll's draft bill for the reform of the process for permitting
bed and breakfast and vacation rentals.
Today, I understand that the Planning Committee will present its recommendation to
file this draft bill, and I'm disappointed. I'm disappointed to see that all the work
that's, that's been put into this bill will be discarded, and that while there remains a
general agreement by the Planning Department, by the Planning Commissions, and
by the Planning Committee, that reform of this process is needed. I'm disappointed
that throughout the process of this bill's consideration, I never witnessed any
substantive discussion of the merits of the individual components of the bill by the
Planning Committee or by, sorry, by the Planning Committee or by any of the
Council.
And I'm also, I'm most disappointed that I understand today the Council is
considering asking the Planning Department to step up its enforcement of zoning
violations related to the use of residential properties as vacation rentals.
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I would have hoped that this Council would be working with the Planning Department
and community groups and the Maui Vacation Rental Association to produce
legislation that would protect the public's interest, encourage compliance, and make
enforcement easier rather than seeking to criminalize the efforts and livelihood of
many hardworking residents of Maui.
In testimony about this issue, we have heard that vacation rentals in the County
represent about 2 percent of Maui's total housing. And in testimony by the Planning
Director, we've heard that vacation rentals represent only about 3 percent of the
complaints that the Planning Department receives. This is hardly a crime wave.
Please ask the Planning Department to continue to limit its enforcement of this type
of zoning violation to complaint-driven enforcement only until a reformed bed and
breakfast and vacation rental permitting process can be put in place countywide.
And please work in the best interest of all of Maui, Maui's residents to accomplish this
goal just as soon as possible.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Croly.
Members, any questions for the gentleman on his testimony?
Having none, thank you very much for your testimony this morning.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: The last speaker that signed up prior to the convening of the meeting is
Hank Kline, and he'll be testifying on Committee Report 07-27.

MR. HANK KLINE (testifying on Committee Report No. 07-27):
Thank you. Ladies and gentlemen of the Council, aloha.
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
MR. KLINE: My name is Hank Kline. I live in Haiku, and my wife and I own and operate a
vacation rental. Haiku's a wonderful place for vacation rentals. There's lots of land
and the neighbors are all happy.
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I understand the concern some people have about the proliferation of vacation
rentals.
I'd like to speak about enforcement. The question is will that enforcement be
targeted prudently? Shall we first enforce against the small percentage of vacation
rentals that have applied for permits, that have proceeded with the approval of two
previous Administrations to spend hundreds of hours and dollars, or paid a
consultant thousands of dollars to prepare the documents requested by the Planning
Department, plus the $450 permit?
What message would going after these people send to the 90 percent of vacation
rental owners that have not applied for permits? Or should the County enforce
against the vacation rentals that have diligently and honestly paid their GE and
Transient Accommodation Taxes?
Is it good government to go after law-abiding citizens and let those vacation rentals
that are not paying taxes continue and operate under the radar? I don't think so.
Going after vacation rentals that have applied for permits and are paying taxes is
sending the wrong message. And more importantly, it's not good government.
Wouldn't it be better to channel the Planning Department and Corp. Counsel's limited
resources to go after the vacation rentals that have limit--that have legitimate
complaints; legitimate complaints, urn, and that are paying their taxes? I'm sorry.
I ask the Members of this Council that are working for good government to be
understanding with Mr. Hunt, and direct him to focus his limited resources for
enforcement first on the vacation rentals that have received legitimate complaints,
and then on the vacation rentals that are not paying their taxes.
The primary concern of everyone who is against vacation rentals is their proliferation.
The County could stop this proliferation by drafting a vacation rental moratorium bill if
an owner has not been paying taxes or applied for a permit after a certain date that
they would choose--that you would choose, they become ineligible for a permit. That
would stop the proliferation and reduce the number of vacation rentals, which I don't
think is a good idea, but it's an option.
Vacation rentals are an important part of Maui's visitor industry. They should be
permitted, inspected, regulated, and taxed.
Thank you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kline, for your comments.
Members, any questions on the gentleman's testimony? Having none, Mr. Kline,
thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Kline was the last individual, individual to sign up
prior to the convening of the meeting. Shall we continue with those individuals that
signed up subsequent to the convening of the meeting?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COUNTY CLERK: We have one speaker that signed up. Her name is Tanna Swanson,
and she'll be testifying on Committee Report 07-27.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. TANNA SWANSON (testifying on Committee Report No. 07-27):

Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha.
MS. SWANSON: My name is Tanna Swanson, and you are not the first Administration I've
had to stand before. I've actually been in this position and stood here starting way
late the 1980s. And what are we talking about? The same issues, short-term
rentals.
For you, because I don't recognize a few of you, who would like a little bit of history,
this bill, or several bills, regarding short-term rentals has started, been swept under
the carpet, and policy has remained as it is, or has been in the past, to go after
complaint-oriented violations only--when it has been swept back under the carpet.
And we're talking starting way back with Torn Morrow's bill and on and on it goes.
Because I only have very limited amount of time, I want to say that when the bed and
breakfast bill passed, it took almost six years to create that bill. And if you would do
the courtesy of looking back on the history of how that came about and see how hard
the community, the Councils, Planning Department, everyone worked hard to get a
reasonable bill in place; and then on the eleventh hour, how things changed, how
things changed so that the bill almost went back to mimicking a conditional use
permit, and then the bill proceeded to pass.
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And, as we all know, compliance to the bill was very small. And I think compliance is
the indicator of how successful the bill was.
If we could go back in time and see why we worked so hard towards the bed and
breakfast bill, and why at the eleventh hour things were changed, I think that would
be an eye-opening experience and save us a lot of hard work. Because we
recognized back then that it wasn't just Maui County facing this kind of problem.
Florida, California, the other islands, they all were in this; and they've dealt with this
on different levels. And why keep beating a dead horse when there has been
successful evolution of legislation that has successfully been submitted to the
Counties and is tried and true?
As it stands now, you are shelving the vacation rental bill. And what I'm really here to
testify about, because I don't have time to continue, is the enforcement level. And I'm
just here to beg for mercy.
As it stands now, people will lose their homes; people that have invested life savings
and lifestyles to do what an industry has been condoned, where the State has readily
accepted tax dollars and have acknowledged; where publications such as this where
you are promoting small communities like Huelo and Hana into having a unique
island experience. And this is in thousands of travel agencies. So you're sending out
a message that has condoned the industry; and these people, in that faith, have gone
out.
And like myself, when I first came to Maui almost twenty years ago and started a bed
and breakfast; and came to get a license and was told, "No. There is not a license in
existence. Just go down," and I got the run around from the Health Department to
the Planning; and they ultimately just sent me to the GE and TA tax office, which we
pulled our licenses and have been operating ever since.
But these.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Swanson, you need to conclude now.
MS. SWANSON: Okay. Mercy is what we're asking for. There are people you know have
come out of the closet and have tried to work with the County for the last two years;
have been paying their taxes; have been exposed; have applied for permits. The law
stands now, they may not end up having a business. But you, in your power, have
the ability on an amnesty level or some level to help these people, to help them, is all
I'm saying.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
Any questions on her testimony, Members?
Having none, Ms. Swanson, thank you for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, Ms. Swanson was the last individual who signed up to
offer testimony at today's meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, with no objections, the Chair will close testimony for
today's agenda, March 16, 2007.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, we would note that written testimony has been submitted by
David Dantes. Copies have been duly distributed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, with no objections, we shall receive written testimony for today's
agendized items.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
THE WRITTEN TESTIMONY OF DAVID DANTES, THERE
BEING NO OBJECTION, WAS MADE A PART OF THE
RECORD OF THIS MEETING.
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MINUTES
The minutes of the following meetings were presented at this time:

1.
2.
3.
4.

Regular meeting of December 19, 2006;
Organizational meeting of January 2, 2007;
Regular meeting of January 19, 2007; and
Regular meeting of February 2, 2007.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR
MEETING OF DECEMBER 19, 2006; THE ORGANIZATIONAL
MEETING OF JANUARY 5, [sic] 2007; THE REGULAR
MEETING OF JANUARY 19, 2007; AND THE REGULAR
MEETING OF FEBRUARY 2, 2007, BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to approve
the regular meeting minutes of December 19, 2006; January 19, 2007; February 2,
2007; as well as the organizational meeting of January 5, [sic] 2007. Discussion,
Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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The following committee reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-22 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That County Communication No. 06-292, from the Council Chair, transmitting
a report from the State Department of Accounting and General Services
regarding certain State appropriations for capital improvement projects
involving the County for the period ending September 3, 2006, be FILED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-66, from the Council Chair, transmitting a
report from the State Department of Accounting and General Services
regarding certain State appropriations for capital improvement projects
involving the County for the period ending December 31, 2006, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-22 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-22. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair.
This report details your Budget and Finance Committee's review of two reports
transmitted from the State Department of Accounting and General Services in
regards to State appropriations for capital improvement projects involving the County
calendar year 2006.
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In regards to these State-funded projects administered through the County, your
Committee received status and disbursement updates from members of the County
Administration regarding the Water Source Development project, the Molokai
Slaughterhouse project, the Binhi At Ani Community Center project, and the Maui
Arts and Cultural Center renovation project.
Through the adoption of this report, your Committee recommends the filing of County
Communication 06-292 and 07-66.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BALSA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-23 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That County Communication No. 07-51, from the Chief of Police, relating to
the expenditure of Forfeiture Funds for the construction of hardened shelters
for the 800 megahertz radio system, be FILED;

2.

That County Communication No. 07-67, from the Chief of Police, stating that
the Department of Police intends to use $18,294 of Federal Forfeiture Funds
for the repair of spectrometer equipment, be FILED; and
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3.

That County Communication No. 07-68, from the Chief of Police, stating that
the Department of Police intends to use $50,000 of Federal Forfeiture Funds
for its Employee Development Program, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO, 07-23 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-23. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair.
This report details your Budget and Finance Committee review and communications
transmitted from the Chief of Police in regards to expenditure and intended use of
proceeds of the County's share to the Department received from the Department of
Justice Assets Forfeiture Fund.
The Department explained how funds will be used to supplement unanticipated
construction cost of hardened shelters for the 800 megahertz radio system, repair of
spectrometer equipment, and supplementing the Employee Development Program,
providing officers an additional training.
Through the adoption of this report, your Committee recommends the filing of the
three County Communications.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BA1SA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."

NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
07-24 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Na
Recommending that County Communication No. 07-32, from Councilmember Joseph
Pontanilla, transmitting a copy of the Real Property Tax Board of Review's
2004-2005 and 2005-2006 Annual Reports, be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-24 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-24. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair. Again, this report details your Budget and
Finance Committee's February 26 review of the two most current reports transmitted
from the Real Property Tax Board of Review.
Your Committee met with the Budget Director; Director of Finance; the Acting
Administrator for Real Property Tax Division; the First Deputy Corporation Counsel;
and Chairman of the Real Property Tax Board of Review, Mr. Bruce Erfer.
Mr. Erfer assisted the Committee with an overview of the recommendations set forth
by the Board and, and progress of the Real Property Tax Division in implementing
some of the recommendations.
Your Committee remained aware of existing challenges in the process of appeals,
assessment, properties, and enforcement efforts.
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At this time, I'd like to thank--express my appreciation to Mr. Erfer and all of the

members of the Real Property Tax Board of Review for their efforts and, and service
to our community.
Through this adoption of this report, your Committee recommends the filing of County
Communication 07-32.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor
of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-25 - LAND USE COMMITTEE:
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 07-33 , entitled "REFERRING TO THE
MAUI PLANNING COMMISSION DRAFT BILLS TO, RESPECTIVELY, ENACT A
STATE LAND USE DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION AMENDMENT, A COMMUNITY
PLAN AMENDMENT, AND A CHANGE IN ZONING FOR PROPERTY SITUATED
AT LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII FOR THE PROPOSED WEST MAUI HOSPITAL AND
RELATED ANCILLARY MEDICAL FACILITIES", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-25.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 07-25. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Land Use Committee met on February 28, 2007, to entertain a resolution to
support a zoning request to construct the West Maui medical facility. Your
Committee voted unanimously to support the resolution.
And I would like to thank Councilmember Johnson to--for her efforts to get the
process rolling with this very important matter, as well as the West Maui Improvement
Foundation and the Kaanapali Development Corporation for their role with this issue.
And just for the public's information, should this resolution be approved today, this
matter will then be forwarded to the Planning Commission for their recommendations
and, at a later point in time, referred back to the Land Use Committee for possible
enactment of the zoning request.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
I'd like to thank the Committee Chair and the Members who have supported this
issue right along. I know that some of the Members were not here when we passed
a unanimous resolution prior to this in support of a West Maui hospital facility.
With all the controversy, excuse me, going on today about adequate medical care
and the need for increased medical services here in West Maui, it's really important
that measures like this, I think, be moved forward from the Council. That is primarily
why I worked with West Maui Improvement Foundation to actually introduce this.
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I think that where public facilities are important part of the core service that each
community depends on, it's up to us as representatives of the people, to initiate such
measures.
And I want to thank everyone who has supported this, and particularly from my own
community because there have been many people who have worked on this issue for
years. We have other measures which the Council has also supported, such as our
urgent care, which, incidentally, is doing very well at Maui Medical Group; and I thank
you also for your support on that.
But while this is the first step in the process, I think that if there are issues that people
have with regard to the siting or ingress/egress, or anything else having to do with
this, I hope that those can all be resolved at the Planning Commission level so that
what comes back to us is able to be unanimously supported by everyone.
And I know that Mr. Pluta, as well as members of the West Maui Improvement
Foundation and the West Maui Taxpayers Association, have been working diligently
on this issue for many years. So I, I want to thank them; but, mostly, I want to thank
the community, too, because without your support, measures such as this would not
be coming forward. And this is needs-driven, so I completely appreciate what the
community wants and what they deserve.
So thank you very much, Members, for your support, and I would hope that we have
continued support for this measure.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I'm happy to support this resolution forwarding these requests to the Planning
Commission for their review.
We need to improve medical services all over the County. And when we have an
opportunity to expedite an approval process, I think this membership is more than
happy to support it.
I do want to make note that they still need to go through the Certificate of Need
process, which we were told would begin in July of this year, so we wish them luck
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with that. Those of us from South Maui haven't had much luck with the ... Certificate
of Need process.
And there is currently bills in the State Legislature that would amend that process or
actually even delete the process so that we can have home rule for the development
of medical services on our island. So, again, I'm happy to support this.
I would like to make note once again that should the Malulani Hospital get their
Certificate of Need and, and need any kind of land zoning changes, that this body
would also support them in expediting their approval process through the Planning
Commission.

Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
We'll deal with that when it comes before us.
Further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 07-33.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-26 - LAND USE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 8 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND
THE STATE LAND USE DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM
AGRICULTURAL TO URBAN FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT MAKENA,
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MAUI, HAWAII", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT;
2.

That BILL NO. 9 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND
THE KIHEI-MAKENA COMMUNITY PLAN AND LAND USE MAP FROM
MULTI-FAMILY TO SINGLE-FAMILY FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
MAKENA, MAUI, HAWAII", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be
ORDERED TO PRINT;

3.

That BILL NO.
(2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
CHANGE ZONING FROM INTERIM DISTRICT TO R-3 RESIDENTIAL
DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
MAKENA, MAUI, HAWAII", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be
ORDERED TO PRINT;

4.

That the County Clerk RECORD the "Unilateral Agreement and Declaration for
Conditional Zoning"; and

5.

That County Communication No. 06-81, from the Planning Director, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-26.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 07-26. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
1 MOVE TO AMEND THE TITLE OF THE PROPOSED CHANGE
IN ZONING BILL ATTACHED TO THE COMMITTEE REPORT
BY STRIKING THE PHRASE "CHANGE ZONING FROM
INTERIM DISTRICT TO" AND INSERTING IN ITS PLACE THE
WORD "ESTABLISHED", TO READ: "A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE TO ESTABLISH R-3 RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT
(CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
MAKENA, MAUI, HAWAII".
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to amend made by Mr. Molina, seconded by

Mr. Pontanilla. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
This amendment, as well as one to follow, will remove references to the current
zoning of the subject parcel for which a certain degree of uncertainty exist. This
amendment, as well as the other amendment that will follow, will thereby allow
R-3 Residential District zoning to be established as requested by Papaanui, LLC, and
as recommended by the Maui Planning Commission and your Land Use Committee,
without creating the appearance that the Council is endorsing a particular
interpretation of the parcel's currently zoning. And a copy of the bill, as amended, is
attached for your reference, which relates to a March 16, 2007, transmittal letter's
been distributed to all members, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion to amend? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I'm looking at the March 16 memo, and I'm not seeing the reference in the memo to
the change. So if, if he could just.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Chairman, if I.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The, the amendment, the--oh, there's two memos?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: That's right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina, if you may assist Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Sure. Yes, my apologies, Mr. Chairman.
There are two March 16, 2007 transmittal letters to the Council. One relates to--
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I got it.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --the affirmation issue just now, and the other one relates to
a parking stall issue.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I see.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So, yeah, I know it's somewhat confusing to have two-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, I see. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --of the letters. Yeah. So it was the Committee staffs
decision to separate this into two separate letters, just for the body's information.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Yeah, they kinda look the same, so I thought it was two of the same, but I see they
are two different ones.
So the purpose of this is just to redact any, any mention of Interim District?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further discussion, Members?
The Chair will first say his, say his thanks to Committee Chairman Molina for
entertaining this consideration. It is driven by my request.
As you recall, Members, in our Committee's meeting on this specific request, the
Chair had a concern whether an opinion from Corporation Counsel can change
zoning. And my issue was whether or not, if we left the title as currently proposed,
whether we would be ratifying the opinion on what it had proposed should be the
corrected entitlement category.
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There is still a question. The land had been previously, by ordinance, granted
another zoning category, and we had this discussion. That is--still needs to be
resolved by separate legislation considerations, Members, that will come before you.
But, at this point, the Chair is asking and supporting Mr. Molina's amendment so that
the Council, through this action, takes no position or whether or not the opinion has
its recommendation for Interim has standing versus a current ordinance still on the
books that granted A-2 has standing. So we will need to clear up this matter in the
future 'cause a lot of other properties are in the same situation.
Stating that, Members, I would ask for your consideration and support of the
proposed amendment. Any further questions or discussion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. On the attachment to the request for the floor
amendment, there is an Exhibit "B", which list the conditions of zoning. It's my
understanding then that this is also a part of the amendment that we're considering.
Is this, is that correct? Or will that be taken up in the second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm, I'm not clear on, on that-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: —Exhibit "B", Ms. Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: On Exhibit "B"-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --yes, it's, it's on the back side—
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --of the land description. And so I was just curious to
know if that was a part that was integrated in the motion or if we're going to have to
deal separately with that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. The motion to amend is just to change the title of the ordinance,
Ms. Johnson. It does not apply to any of, of the other parts of the proposal that the
Committee has recommended to this body for adoption this morning.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. All right. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, any further discussion or questions on the motion to
amend before you? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to make a follow-up
amendment.
I MOVE TO AMEND SECTION 1 OF THE PROPOSED CHANGE
IN ZONING BILL ATTACHED TO THE COMMITTEE REPORT
BY STRIKING THE PHRASE A "CHANGE IN ZONING FROM
INTERIM DISTRICT TO R-3 RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT
(CONDITIONAL ZONING) IS HEREBY GRANTED," AND IN ITS
PLACE INSERTING THE PHRASE, "R-3 RESIDENTIAL
DISTRICT ZONING (CONDITIONAL ZONING) IS HEREBY
ESTABLISHED."
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to amend by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No further discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, discussion/questions on the motion to amend before you?
Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BA1SA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
We are back to the main motion as amended.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As mentioned in the second March 16, 2007 document that was transmitted to the
members of the body this morning,
I INTEND TO MOVE THAT CONDITION NO. 2 IN EXHIBIT "B"
TO THE PROPOSED CHANGE IN ZONING BILL, AND IN
EXHIBIT "2" TO EXHIBIT "C" TO THE PROPOSED BILL, BE
AMENDED BY STRIKING THE NUMBER "40" AND
INSERTING IN ITS PLACE THE NUMBER "32"; AND BY
DELETING SUBSECTION (G), AND INSERTING IN ITS
PLACE THE FOLLOWING LANGUAGE: "(G) RETAINING
WALLS ABUTTING THE RIGHT-OF-WAY SHALL NOT
EXCEED 4 FEET IN HEIGHT."
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to amend made by Mr. Molina, seconded by
Mr. Pontanilla. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
This amendment to the conditions of zoning will reduce the right-of-way width from
40 to 32 feet, thus maintaining the traditional rural scale and character of
Makena-Keoneoio Road, while eliminating the need to exempt Papaanui, LLC from
the grading requirement.
As noted in the attached correspondence dated March 7, 2007, from the Director of
Public Works and Environmental Management, the amendment will alleviate liability
concerns relating to retaining walls within the right-of-way, should the County
ultimately accept the dedication of the right-of-way.
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Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion on the motion to amend? Ms Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I'd like to thank Director of Public Works Arakawa for, for actually working this out,
because I know he was concerned about having anything in the County's
right-of-way, and was holding strong on that. Unfortunately, that would have widened
the, the width of the road to urban standards. And I think all of us want to maintain
rural character of the road down there, and make sure that the retaining wall that is
necessary for their project does not exceed 4 feet.
So this accomplishes that, and I'm real happy that we're able to do that. And I just
want to thank Director Arakawa for working with the applicants and with this body in,
in achieving that.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion to amend? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
FOR MY FOURTH AND FINAL AMENDMENT, I MOVE THAT
CONDITION NO. 4 IN EXHIBIT "B" TO THE PROPOSED
CHANGE IN ZONING BILL, AND IN EXHIBIT "2" TO EXHIBIT "C"
TO THE PROPOSED BILL, BE AMENDED BY STRIKING THE
LANGUAGE IN THE CONDITION AND INSERTING IN ITS PLACE
THE FOLLOWING LANGUAGE:
"THAT, PRIOR TO FINAL SUBDIVISION APPROVAL,
PAPAANUI, LLC SHALL CONSTRUCT A MINIMUM OF
TEN ADDITIONAL PUBLIC PARKING SPACES AT THE
MAKENA LANDING PARKING LOT, INCLUDING
PARKING FOR PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES AND
DROP-OFF AREAS, OR POST, WITH THE
DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION, A BOND
OR OTHER APPLICABLE SECURITY TO CONSTRUCT
THE REQUIRED PARKING. SIGNS SHALL BE POSTED
PROHIBITING USE OF THESE ADDITIONAL PARKING
SPACES BY COMMERCIAL OPERATORS."
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to amend made by Mr. Molina, seconded by
Mr. Pontanilla. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
This amendment to the conditions of zoning provides greater specificity concerning
the additional parking required at Makena Landing parking lot, and provides a
timeframe within which the condition must be met.
It reduces the potential for confusion over the term "loading zones" by referring
instead to "drop-off areas", which are intended to accommodate vehicles stopping
temporarily to load and unload; also addresses the fact that the parking lot is not
presently owned by either the County or Papaanui, LLC, by enabling the condition to
be met irrespective of the dedication of the parking lot; and it allows for the posting of
a bond or other applicable security to construct the required parking; and clarifies that
signs shall be posted prohibiting the use of the additional parking spaces by
commercial operators.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion to amend? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.

I appreciate the fine-tuning of this condition and am in full support of it.
I would like to note that these gentlemen are constructing this parking lot and have
worked, in fact, if, if you don't mind, I would like to call them down because they
have, they have a graphic that would explain how they're extending the parking lot.
And I think it's important for us to see that because in the development of their
project, they are going to be, in essence, removing the option that people currently
have to park makai of Makena-Keoneoio Road, and it's basically tour operators,
commercial kayak operators, who park makai of the landing. This parking will no
longer be available once their development is constructed.
And, with no objections from the Chair and the Members, I think it would be important
for us to see and for the Members to see how this is being configured because, you
know, I, there seems to be a question about ownership. And, and I'm having a hard
time understanding that because we have a August 6, Commercial Ocean
Recreational Study that was done by the Parks Department. And, you know, it
shows Makena Landing as one large parcel that appears to be, at least supposed to
be owned by the County. And I believe that the Parks and Recreation Division has a
maintenance agreement with Makena Resort folks who have been maintaining this
area.
So, with no objection, could we have them come forward to show this parking area?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, do you have a need to see the, the presentation before
making a decision? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, because I think there would be an opportunity
when this comes forward a second time, I would prefer that the individuals distribute
the information so that we would have it before us when we're looking at the final
vote on this particular issue. That's just my personal preference because then that
way, we all have a copy of it and we would be able to see it in advance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other comments before the Chair makes a ruling?
Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, 1, I would go along with my colleague
Anderson. I, I would like to see what they've done. And I think these gentlemen
have continuously shown their willingness to work with us and work with the
community to make it a, a viable plan. And, and I've, I'd like to see it now and instead
of waiting for second reading. But, you know, I'll go with the body, whatever the body
decides, or whatever your recommendation is, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Mr. Chair. I would not object to having them come down. I
think it might be helpful to the viewing public who might not have the advantage of
having seen what we did in Committee. But I would suggest that it be very brief.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So noted.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chair.
I have, personally, I have feelings either way. But, yeah, I would like it to be very
brief.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman, if that is your choosing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I'll just echo what Member Molina and Baisa just said,
that it be very brief.
During our discussion in regards to this particular item in our Land Use Committee,
the plans were shown. So if they could be very brief, I'd appreciate it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON; Yeah, thank you, Chair. We'll be brief.
And, and I, I would like to say the reason I'm asking for this is because I think the
viewing public needs to see what we're contemplating. We did not have any graphics
showing this condition, what this condition would, would end up doing. And so I think
it's important for us to know this; and, you know, a picture tells a thousand--is worth a
thousand words. And so for the public to be able to see that, as well as Members,
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would be helpful because this is a, you know, a little jewel down there. And what
we're trying to do is protect the public's right to access.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The Chair will request presence from a representative from the Ward-Frampton
group, please.
Please state your name for the record and the relationship you have with the
application, please.
MR. WILLIAM FRAMPTON: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair and Vice-Chair and
Councilmembers.
My name is Bill Frampton. I'm a member of Papaanui, LLC--and I intend to make this
brief.
I do have, Mr. Chair, a, a board that I could hold up. I also--we also did make color
copies for all members that's helpful.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate that. The staff will assist you with having it distributed to
the Members. Thank you. If you could start, Mr. Frampton.
MR. FRAMPTON: Okay. Essentially, as, as noted earlier, we have an opportunity, because
of our land that goes across the street, essentially, we have an opportunity to
relocate the existing driveway entrance. The existing driveway entrance, entrance is
right up against where the ramp area is, if you will. Be--and the reason that is, is
because the, when the driveway was put in, the, the driveway, they had to go around
our parcel of land. Now that our parcel of land is part of the picture, we have--we've
shown the driveway to be relocated more up the road, if you will.
The area where the existing driveway is would be ripped out, demolished. That
would be turned into a nice green planting area, landscaped area, and we would like
to put in some picnic tables.
We also are very concerned about the drainage. Again, we were just down there
yesterday talking with the Makena Homeowners Association. It was raining, and
water comes right down that road, goes right into the ramp area, and just takes all the
sand and dirt away, and it was pretty nasty yesterday. Same with within the existing
parking lot. There really isn't any drainage facility. We would include that as part of
the plan, is to capture that drainage again and put it into the basin that we are
constructing as part of our project. And we're prepared to do this as part of the--prior
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to final subdivision approval, we would have this all worked out in agreement with the
Parks Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. FRAMPTON: Any questions . . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Frampton.
Members, questions on what Mr. Frampton has just shared relating to the
amendment before you? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I appreciate what they're doing here, and 1 think this is going to ensure that there will
be plenty of parking for public use into the future. We need to look way down the
road. And, hopefully, when the next applicant comes forward or when the Parks
Department brings forward their, their recreational study, we can look at further
expansion of this park area because there is land--doesn't show on this drawing,
Members--but there is unused land that's part of this park that is on the southern side
of the restroom facilities, and it's in scrub and kiawe and not being utilized. So we do
have expansion area.
But the main concern here is that the loss of parking on the roadway from their
development is being accommodated in this new parking lot plan. And so I thank you
very much for doing this, and, and for going the extra mile to coming and visiting and
showing what your plans are, and getting approval from the Parks Department and,
and working with them to make sure that this is going to fit in with their scheme.
We appreciate it very much. Thank you.
MR. FRAMPTON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further questions for Mr. Frampton, Members?
If not, Mr. Frampton, thank you very much-MR. FRAMPTON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for your presence.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, excuse me, Chair.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, I did want to mention one other thing.
I had a little concern because I had made the amendment that there should be no
commercial users in the parking lot, and I was afraid that, that might be a little
draconian. But since that time, I did read this study. And the commercial users are
parking on--this park actually goes in an "L" shape. And I wish I had the map copied
for Members so they could see it. But commercial operators don't use the parking lot
because they can't get their vans in and out. So they are parking along the roadway
on the south side of the park. So I don't think there's a problem prohibiting their using
the parking lot.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Frampton. We appreciate your presence.
Members, there is a motion to amend before you. Any further discussion? Having
none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
We are now back to the main motion as amended. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
The proposed bill as amended grants a request from the applicant, Papaanui, LLC, to
develop a seven-lot subdivision on approximately 3.498 acres in Makena. And I
would like to note that although the applicant is exempt from the Workforce Housing
Policy, they have nonetheless committed to partnering with Lokahi Pacific to create a
seven-unit homeownership single-family housing project, and to refurbish an
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eight-unit rental apartment complex in Kihei far above what would have been
required of them should they have had to comply with the Workforce Housing Policy.
And I want to thank them for their generosity and compassion towards the housing
needs of our community.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I also want to thank them for meeting with me
because when I reviewed the CC&Rs that they will actually be introducing as a part
of their development, I think it's extremely progressive.
I did visit with staff, and there, there is only one thing, and I guess I'll have to ask
Corporation Counsel. Because the CC&Rs really are a private enforcement issue,
and I know that Mr. Frampton and Ward want compliance because that's why they
are putting in these CC&Rs, my question then would be to you, Mr. Moto. When we
have private CC&Rs, one of the difficulties seems to be with enforcement and
compliance; and then we're always told, when other members of that development
come forward and say, "Oh, well, they're not in compliance"; we say, "Well, it's a
private matter." Is there any way that when CC&Rs are represented, let's say to the
Council, that we can actually incorporate them either as a part of an exhibit, which is
a portion of a condition or part of the condition, is that something that is possible?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
CORPORATION COUNSEL BRIAN MOTO: Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members.
Brian Moto, Corporation Counsel.
There are couple of ways to address substantive items that would, might be, or might
wind up as part of CC&Rs. One way is if you have a concern about a particular
measure or commitment that you would like to see done, then that would be--you
could have it reflected directly as a condition of the zoning. That's one way to do it.
I suppose also you could as, and/or you could have a condition that makes the
review of the, the covenants and restrictions a condition of, of the zone--one of the
conditions of zoning. I, I'm, I'm looking at the draft conditions here already, and that
kind of measure is not included in here. It doesn't necessarily have to be, but that,
that's an option.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. And, and, Mr. Chair, the reason I'm asking this is
because I have always been given to understand that Council does not interfere in
private matters with regard to compliance with CC&Rs. And, yet, there are
components in the CC&Rs that I find have great value. In fact, if, and, and I'm, I'm
assuming that all Members received copies of the CC&Rs. Is—may I ask Member, or
Chair Molina if that is the case?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina, do you wish to respond to the question from Ms. Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Chairman, could I request a brief recess.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair will grant a recess, and also to allow Members their midmorning
break. Council shall be in recess till ten-fifty.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:30 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:00 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of 16 March 2007 shall return to order.
Members, what you do have before you is a main motion as amended to adopt
Committee Report 07-26.
Mister, excuse me. I think when we had a request, it was Ms. Johnson.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair, and I thank you for the recess. And I was
able to have distributed for the Members' benefit, the draft of the CC&Rs.
After visiting with staff, Corporation Counsel, and also the applicant, because this is
only a draft and it has not been finalized, their attorney has not had an opportunity to
review all of these conditions to see whether or not they are enforceable, I, I was
hoping that we would be able, because I really appreciate the effort and the extra
mile that the applicant has gone to, to include these components and building height
restrictions, retaining walls, swimming pools and water features, even the
construction and the energy systems, the use of very innovative environmentally
friendly techniques that are, I think, leading edge as far as construction in Maui
County goes, I wanted to have the ability to support them in their effort to at least
come back to us and say, County, these individuals who are building this unit or this
pool or whatever it might be, are not in compliance with the CC&Rs and, therefore,
they're in violation of the zoning. Because we have this problem continuously
throughout the County.
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Out of respect for the applicant and their desire to move this issue forward and to not
hang them up, time-wise, it's not able to be accomplished because their attorney has
not yet been able to do this.
At second and final reading, the unilateral agreement will have already had to have
been recorded. Therefore, any conditions we add must be done now.
So I commend the builders. I think that there is a sensitivity that is not often shown in
development.
And I really thank the Members for allowing me this extra time to at least try to
explore the possibilities of adding in some kind of teeth into a zoning ordinance
where we actually could come in and prevent problems similar to what is occurring at
Puamana with regard to violations of the initial CC&Rs, because we have no ability-it's a private matter, that's what we're always told.
So I'm hoping that the Members will support the application. I'm sure they are as
pleased as I am with how this applicant has dealt with the issues before us. So out of
respect for them, though, and the other efforts that they're making, I'm not going to be
able to offer an amendment at this time.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Members, we have a motion, main motion as amended. We are under discussion.
Any further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: On the main motion, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: As amended, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I would just like to congratulate the applicants for this project. I think they have been
extremely sensitive and, in developing their project, number one. The drainage plan
that they're putting in place is going to go a long ways to alleviate the erosion
problem that, that we are experiencing at Makena Landing. And so, this is one case
where a development is going to improve on the surrounding areas. And they have, I
think as Ms. Johnson mentioned, gone the extra mile in so many ways.
And the fact that they're willing to contribute to the affordable housing requirement of
this County even though they are not required to, to me, is just an outstanding
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example of a responsible developer. These are keiki o ka aina, and most of them
born and raised here and they have a sensitivity to the resources of that area that go
above and beyond what we see by most developers.
And so I just want to thank them and wish them all best luck and, and speed in
getting this up and going. They held firm on so many issues that I think would have
degraded the project and degraded the area had they, they been swayed to change
their plans. And so I appreciate that, and I appreciate the fact that they are willing to
do what's in the best interest of the general public in that area, Mr. Chairman, not just
what's in the best interest of their development.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried; nine "ayes", zero "nays".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NOS. 8, 9 and 10, respectively.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-26, AS AMENDED, WAS
ADOPTED; BILL NO. 8 (2007) AND BILL NO. 9 (2007) WERE
PASSED ON FIRST READING AND ORDERED TO PRINT;
BILL NO. 10 (2007) WAS AMENDED PRIOR TO PASSAGE
ON FIRST READING AND ORDERED TO PRINT; THE
COUNTY CLERK WAS INSTRUCTED TO RECORD THE
UNILATERAL AGREEMENT AND DECLARATION FOR
CONDITIONAL ZONING; AND COUNTY COMMUNICATION
NO. 08-81 WAS FILED.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
07-27 - PLANNING COMMITTEE:
NO.
Recommending the following:
That County Communication No. 01-150, from former Councilmember Alan
Arakawa, transmitting a draft bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
MODIFYING THE DEFINITION AND APPLICATION OF THE TERM 'LONG
TERM RESIDENTIAL", be FILED;
2.

That Committee Report No. 02-94, from the Land Use Committee,
recommending adoption of a proposed resolution entitled "URGING THE
ADMINISTRATION TO REASSESS ITS ENFORCEMENT PRACTICES WITH
RESPECT TO VACATIONS RENTALS", be FILED; and

3.

That the matter of the Department of Planning's enforcement policies relating
to transient vacation rentals be REFERRED to the Planning Committee for
further consideration.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-27.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt
Committee Report 07-27. Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
Your Planning Committee met on February 13 and February 15, 2007, to discuss the
matter of transient vacation rentals, better known as TVRs.
Your Committee's primary task was to consider draft legislation that had been
proposed by the prior Council and subsequently reviewed by the Lanai, Maui, and
Molokai Planning Commissions last year. The draft legislation was intended to
liberalize County zoning laws with respect to TVRs.
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Your Committee was grateful to receive a wide variety of helpful comments from the
Planning Commissions, the Planning Department, dozens of local residents, and
hundreds of visitors. TVR operators and guests informed your Committee of the
economic and other benefits of this industry.
The Planning Commissions and the Planning Director who are charged with advising
the Council on land use matters, under the Charter, recommended that the legislation
not be passed. These officials noted that under current law, TVRs may operate
legally in one of three ways:
Number one, if the units are located in districts that established TVRs as a
permitted use;
Two, with a bed and breakfast home permit; and
Three, with a conditional permit.
The Planning officials, the Planning Director, and many members of the public
expressed opposition to the legislation because of concerns about the impact on the
County's affordable housing supply and about compliance with Community Plans and
other applicable land use laws, among other concerns.
Your Committee found this view persuasive. Your Committee voted to not pass the
bill and to instead recommend filing of the communications that had been referred by
the Council. In addition, in light of the concerns raised in testimony, your Committee
recommended that the matter of TVR enforcement be referred back to your
Committee for further oversight.
On behalf of your Committee, I would like to thank all of the officials and members of
the public who contributed so much to our deliberations.
I thank you, Chair and Members, for your consideration of your Committee's
recommendations.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.

As I am not a member of this Committee and have been prevented from participating
since that recent verbal opinion from 01P, I'd like to take this opportunity if I might to
ask a question of our Corporation Counsel in regards to this committee item.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
Ms. Balsa clearly delineated those instances where it would be legal to have a
transient vacation rental. And my concern, and I think we've heard it today from
some of the testifiers, is that people have been, I guess, inadvertently encouraged to
invest time and money in a vacation rental because of the policy that the last two
Administrations have had not to enforce the County Code.
And, you know, that's unfortunate because it makes, it makes it difficult now for these
people to change their life on a promise that was never kept. And it also makes it
difficult for this body to deal with this situation where so many people have put their
hopes and their finances into a business that isn't legally endorsed by this County.
So my question to Corporation Counsel is how is it that an Administration can ignore
the County Code and adopt a policy encouraging development of business in
contradiction to County Code requirements or permitted uses within the County
Code? Just, you know, I have a hard time with that because this body and people
who sat here before us passed these laws into effect in the County Code. And now
because, you know, everybody wants a piece of Maui, and, and, sure, you know,
who, you know, who wouldn't want to make ten times the amount on their property
whether it's illegal or not? And if they're not going to be penalized for it, why not?
So I want to know, Mr. Corporation Counsel, where is the legal authority for
Administration to adopt a policy that is in direct contradiction to law adopted by the
legislative branch of government?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto, are you prepared to respond to the question?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chairman, good morning.
To really address completely and comprehensively the question posed would take
quite a bit of time. But let me answer by saying that it, it's my understanding that the
current Planning Director and Department are reviewing their policies and the, the,
and the positions that may be taken may be quite different from those previously
observed. So that, that issue may become moot. So.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Is that your answer?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Yes, because I think it's a big assumption to, to, to, I mean I, I
think there's going to be a question as to what is the County policy. And I, my
understanding is that it may well change, and, and that certain actions may be taken.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Who adopts County policy, Mr. Moto?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chairman. Under the County Charter, the Planning
Director is empowered and delegated the responsibility to interpret and administer
and enforce the zoning ordinances of the County of Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And who adopts County policy?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: That policy is embodied in legislation adopted by the County
Council and passed into law.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So I just want to make that point that policy of this
County is adopted through legislation by this body, and that any policy that the
Administration adopts that is in contradiction to the laws adopted by the elected body,
think have no force and effect of law.
And I will ask for a written opinion. And, hopefully, by the time we get it, it will be a
moot point.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Anderson, the Chair will just ask for clarification. Are you
requesting through me to send a letter or do you wish to transmit correspondence
individually from your office?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, you know, Chair, I, 1 would be happy to do that.
But if you would like to do it on, on behalf.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm just asking 'cause we are in a Council meeting-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --normally, Members would request the Chair, but I am just asking for
clarification on . .
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I think it's a big, a big enough issue. And if you
would do that, Mr. Chair, I would appreciate it because then it is something that this
whole body can participate in receiving the answer outside of the Planning
Committee that not all of us are members of.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair will forward communication to Corporation Counsel
Moto regarding the regarding the question presented in this meeting.
We are under discussion, Members. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. And I think that for myself, I, I was able to
participate all the way along, you know, in this discussion.
Because I think that it's been going on for many years, one of the difficulties I think
that the public is having is that when the Council was going down this road, there
were deliberations that were ongoing, certainly giving the community the impression
that we were moving in a direction that was different, perhaps, from what the current
and existing laws were, just as we had passed, or previous Council had passed, bed
and breakfast legislation, it was also always my understanding that, well, we were
going to deal with that in another zoning category different from the one that it
originally been passed in. Because the dialogue was ongoing, I personally believe
that we somewhat contributed to the impression, false or otherwise, that, "Well, we're
going to do something." And that very fact, I think, and the delay in actually doing
something is what contributed to a lack of clarity in where we were really going with
this whole issue.
I think it would have been helpful, perhaps at the very beginning, if we had, had
certain information with regard to both State laws, with regard to changes in the State
law, other key components which would have really narrowed and maybe refocused
the entire legislation in areas that we were able to permit certain things on. That
would have been helpful because then it's better to get the information at the
beginning of the discussion instead of somewhere midway or towards the end of the
discussion. I think that would have helped me.
And if I contributed in any way to that lack of understanding or confusion, or it wasn't
clear in my own mind, I can only apologize to the individuals who have participated in
this exercise for these many years.
So I understand where we are now. I think it was pointed out very clearly what the
parameters are, what the options are that were reiterated by Chair Balsa. I think also
many things have happened in the interim to give cause for concern, and I think
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certainly the unfettered proliferation of people that have not even tried to come into
compliance by filing permit applications has contributed to a lot of the frustration with
those individuals who, in good faith, filed their application and were told, "This is
being placed on hold until the draft ordinance or until the legislation is received from
the County Council."
So I, I just believe there was an effort or an understanding that somehow we were
working through this. So for whether, whether it's good/bad, it just is the way that it is
currently and we have to deal with it.
And for me, I think that by moving in the direction that Chair Baisa has basically given
us, which is to look at the B&B, to look at other areas that we could concentrate on
that are legally permissible, I think that is the direction that we have to follow.
So, Mr. Chair, I'm happy, at this point in time, to support the filing of the legislation;
unhappy about the time that it took for us to get to this point.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'll be supporting the motion to file, but I do want to add a, a couple of comments with
regards to the industry.
I think it needs, obviously needs to be regulated. I am not in favor of seeing this
industry proliferate at this rate. We need to respect the needs of the folks who are
being impacted in the neighborhoods by this type of industry.
And if it is the Planning Committee's will in the future to produce another bill, I would
hope the Planning Department gives their concerns and comments to the Committee,
prior to the Committee sending it over to the Planning Commission. Because I did
not appreciate reading about the Department's concerns in the newspapers after we
had sent it over; and especially when you have a Planning Commissioner refer to the
bill that I want to commend former Councilmember Carroll for putting together, and
the Commissioner referring to the bill as "garbage in/garbage out", was not
something that I appreciated. So I would hope the Planning Department takes my
comments to heart.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
March 16, 2007
Page 53

And, you know, the Council last term at least took the initiative to put something out
there, whereas the prior Administration did not do anything as far as putting out a bill.
So I think this Planning Committee for the next, for this term, I think will have to again
continue to look at this issue and do whatever is necessary.
And for noncompliance out there, the Department needs, in my opinion, needs to go
out there and aggressively enforce again until we have put something together in
terms of legislation, Mr. Chairman.
So those are my comments, and I would hope this matter is discussed again in the
future.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, Mr. Chair, I, I, I am also not part of that
Planning Committee. I have tried to follow the best I could, sometime via the TV and
sometimes via the notes that I see others have submitted.
I have two major concerns. Although I support the intent of what the Committee is
passing out right now, my main concern, or my two main concerns are:
One, I agree the prolif--proliferation and the growth of this industry has gone
unchecked. And I think that's caused a lot of problems in the communities out
there, especially those areas for which Maui was never considered resort, was
never considered a vacation area. It was agricultural; it was residential,
especially when you're talking local residents; and now they have continuously
grown in those areas all over and not just in South Maui, not just in West Maui.
They're in all parts of Maui. And that's being, that's a concern I, I, I need and
hope will be addressed.
Second is, for those who are out there and have come in with the thought, with
the anticipation that "We're going to do it right. We want to do it right. We
come to the County," and two prior Administrations, for whatever reason, have
allowed it to happen by having them bring in permits or attempt to apply for
permits with the idea that, "Oh, down the road, we'll figure this out." Those
people have invested money--and we heard some of them talk this morning-and effort, and have put livelihoods on the line for that purpose.
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And it's my hope that when everything is said and done, and we start with, I've heard,
the enforcement, that they would start with those who have been blatant, who have
been just negligible in applying, con--concurring, or even trying to be workable parts
of their communities. And those that have tried diligently to comply, to apply for
permits, to make the necessary improvements that were told to them, whether it was
fire, whether it was water, whether it was parking, whatever aspect, that those people
somehow not be penalized because they have come forth with the honest attempt
and with the anticipation that either this Council, Administration, or all of us in this
County, would come up with some kind of package for this vacation rentals.
And I think it's unfair for anybody to be penalized because, in my opinion, and no
contradictory to my fellow Member Johnson, have not been able to do our job and
put something forward so there are, there are guidelines, so these pe--these
businesses can operate legally. I think it's our fault to be a part of it; the
Administrations prior; and I hope this Administration takes a greater and a more
positive role in getting this big issue in many parts of our community resolved. Bring
it to us so that we can put the policy forward so that one day, whatever is legal is
legal, and what isn't, we can go after and enforce those provisions because we have
something in place.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, for my second and final. And since I have no
other opportunity on this subject matter, I'm going to take the time today to, to state a
couple of other things that I think is important.
You know, we have to respect our community plans, Mr. Chair. We have to respect
our General Plans. We're spending a lot of money and time developing a new
General Plan. And, and what faith can we put forward to everyone who's working so
hard to develop a new General Plan, that what they, what product they come out with
and we eventually adopt is going to have any teeth or meaning if the current
community plans and General Plan are being ignored; and that's what's happening.
Our General Plan says to limit and restrict visitor industry growth. That hasn't
happened.
Most of our community plans for non-resort areas all have restrictions on transient
vacation rentals. That's also been ignored.
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The Administration, by law, is supposed to make all their administrative decisions in
concert with the community plan. That hasn't happened.
And that's why we have this big problem in our laps to deal with. And while, what is
it? Nero fiddles, Rome burns. For the last how many years, vacation rentals have
gone unchecked to the point now where speculators, investors from the Mainland,
are coming in and buying up kamaaina homes in Paia, not one or two, in blocks,
remodeling them and renting them out as vacation rentals because, you know, it's a
no-enforcement zone on Maui.
So this is a serious issue, and, and I appreciate the Committee's willingness to face
this enforcement issue head-on. And, basically, what we're doing is correcting errors
of the past. And anybody that thinks they have a legal entitlement to do whatever
they want in this County just because there's no enforcement, better think twice
because, hopefully, under this Administration, we will follow the County Code,
Mr. Chairman. And there's other ways to make a living without destroying the social
fabric and character of our small communities just because no one's there to slap
your hand.
So I just wanted to say that upfront because it is a serious issue. From here forward,
those people, hey, we had the Planning Department, and an inspector, one of our top
planners, explain to, explain to us. This is Economics 101. It's pretty dang simple. If
the house is being used for vacation rental, it certainly isn't available for our working
residents.
And I don't know about you, but I see too many of our hardworking residents living in
substandard housing because there's nothing else available, not to mention tents on
the beach. These are working families who can't find decent rentals.
And if people don't think this issue is connected to that, then they better check their
greed compass because it's totally connected.
And that's why I'm strong about policy, Mr. Chairman. It's this body who adopts
policy, and there's reasons behind it. And, hopefully, this Administration and, and
everyone in charge will respect the laws we have on the books, so everybody out
there knows what the rules are; what the, what the playing field is, so that it's level.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Baisa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair. 1 think it's important that I say a few words on my
own.
I want to assure the citizens of Maui County that I share their pain and I share their
angst about this very divisive issue. It is not an easy issue.
When I became the Planning Committee Chair and I realized that this was in my
Committee, it did not make me very happy and I spent many sleepless nights being
torn both ways by the people that are doing this and it affects them very personally;
the people that are around them and are affected by it; and all of the issues that
revolve around this. And then after, you know, much discussion and listening to
many people and redoing a lot of research and listening to the people who are, who
are in the know and who give us straightforward advice regardless of how difficult an
issue is, it became very clear to me that the only thing that I could recommend to my
Committee was that we follow the law.
On January 2 in this very chamber, I stood up in front of a judge and I raised my hand
and I vowed to uphold the laws that we live under, and I felt that, that had to be my
guiding thing; that I had to return us to upholding the current law. This does not
preclude that these laws can be changed. But, at the moment, it is what we need to
enforce.
And I just wanted to tell people this was not an easy decision; it was not an easy
thing for me to lead my Committee through. I want to thank my Committee because I
know it was equally hard for every member of the Committee because none of us like
to hurt anybody.
But it is time to take the right action and to move forward.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa.
Further discussion, Members?
The Chair is going to just quickly add I've been living with this for decades. I can tell
you one thing. There is only one policy body, and that's the Council. The law of the
land is the law of the land. Bad decisions based on bad information and bad advice
will result in bad results. It is not the Council's burden to now be placed with that bad
result and try to deal with the expectation that we're going to turn it around and then
acknowledge that what is--was wrong, is right.
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Until the law changes, this County has an obligation to follow the law, whether it be
us as councilors, the Administration, the Mayor, and our constituency. Decisions
based on intent of change in legislative policy means nothing until the law is
changed.
And, so, Members, I would say that I think you are being requested to consider a
rightful decision, which is until the law is changed, we follow the law and enforce the
law as it stands today. And either the Department, through a directive or internal
decision, can change the law till they present a proposal of an ordinance and this
body takes final action.
That said, any further discussion? All in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-28 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That the following nominees to County boards, committees, and commissions
be APPROVED (for terms expiring on March 31, 2012, unless otherwise
indicated):
A.

AFFIRMATIVE ACTION ADVISORY COUNCIL
1.

B.

Sherry Duong.

ANIMAL CONTROL BOARD
1.
2.
3.

Nancy Fisher, for a term expiring on March 31, 2010;
Frances Joswick, for a term expiring on March 31, 2010; and
Ronald Larsen, for a term expiring on March 31, 2010.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
March 16, 2007
Page 58

C. BOARD OF CODE APPEALS
1.
2.
D.

Emily De Costa; and
Tamio lwado.

BOARD OF ETHICS
1.
2.

Sheri-Ann Daniels; and
Rebecca Woods.

E. BOARD OF VARIANCES AND APPEALS
1.
2.

Stephen Castro, Sr.; and
Rachel Phillips.

F. BOARD OF WATER SUPPLY
1.
G.

CIVIL SERVICE COMMISSION
1.

H.

Wayne Yamashige; and
Mary Wolfe.

COMMISSION ON CULTURE AND THE ARTS
1.
2.

J

Barbara Haliniak.

COMMISSION ON CHILDREN AND YOUTH
1.
2.

I.

Phyllis Robinson.

Sherry Gabriele; and
Teri Gorman.

COMMISSION ON NAMING STREETS, PARKS, AND FACILITIES
1.
2.

Verna Podlewski; and
David Olsten.

K. COST OF GOVERNMENT COMMISSION
1.
2.
3.
4.

John Del Gat to, for a term expiring on March 31, 2009;
Sharron Courter, for a term expiring on March 31, 2009;
Warren Suzuki, for a term expiring on March 31, 2009; and
Rebecca Kikumoto, for a term expiring on March 31, 2009.
-
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L.

COUNCIL ON AGING
1.
2.
3.

Branch (sole;
Genevieve Clubb; and
Amy Kastens.

M. FIRE AND PUBLIC SAFETY COMMISSION
1.
2.

Ella Alcoa (Reappointment); and
Wendy Osher.

N. LIQUOR CONTROL ADJUDICATION BOARD
1
2.

Jerrybeth DeMello; and
Marilyn Colvin.

0. LIQUOR CONTROL COMMISSION
1
2.
P.

Merlyn Winters; and
Robert Tanaka.

MAUI COUNTY COMMISSION ON PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES
1.
2.
3.

Karen Hue Sing-Ledesma;
Alexander Yray; and
Kealoha Laemoa.

Q. MAUI COUNTY CULTURAL RESOURCES COMMISSION
1.

Raymond Phillips.

R. MAUI COUNTY GRANTS REVIEW COMMITTEE
1.
2.

Kenneth Rothman (Reappointment); and
Christina Paleka (Reappointment).

S. MAUI COUNTY OUTDOOR LIGHTING STANDARDS COMMITTEE
1.
T.

Kaiulani Piper.

MAUI PLANNING COMMISSION
1.
2.

Robin Knox; and
Joan Pawsat.
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U.

MOLOKAI PLANNING COMMISSION
1.
2.

V

POLICE COMMISSION
1.

W.

Matthew Driggers.

SALARY COMMISSION
1.

Y

Calmentina Pedro.

REAL PROPERTY TAX REVIEW BOARD
1.

X.

Michelle Pescaia; and
Linda Kauhane.

Paulette McFaul.

KULA AGRICULTURAL PARK COMMITTEE
1.

Benjamin Buttaro.

Z. MAUI REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY
1.

Alexa Basinger.

AA. URBAN DESIGN REVIEW BOARD
1.
2.

Gary Brauner; and
Susan Liscombe.

2.

That the nomination of Ronald Vaught to the Police Commission be
DISAPPROVED; and

3.

That a copy of this committee report be TRANSMITTED to the Mayor of the
County of Maui.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT 07-28 BE ADOPTED.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
March 16, 2007
Page 61

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-28. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE TO AMEND THE COMMITTEE REPORT
BY MAKING THE CHANGES SET FORTH IN RAMSEYER
FORMAT ON THE ATTACHED REVISED PAGES 12 AND 14.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We have a motion to amend the Committee Report by
making changes set forth in Ramseyer format on attached revised pages 12 through
14th, 14.
And the Chair would just note, Members, that this is attached to a memorandum from
Mr. Mateo, dated March 16, 2007, to you, the Members of the Council. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, Chairman.
Again, as you just mentioned, referencing my memo to the Chair dated March 16,
regarding the floor amendment to the, to the Committee Report 07-28, as it details
my proposed amendments in Ramseyer format.
Chairman, the amendments will modify the recommendations set in the committee
report to recognize the withdrawal of Robin Knox, nominee to the Maui Planning
Commission; and the disapproval of Raymond Phillips, nominee to the Maui County
Cultural Resource Commission.
By correspondence dated March 15, 2007, the Mayor notified the Council by both, of
both Ms. Knox and Mr. Phillips had withdrawn from consideration their nominations to
the Maui Planning Commission and the Maui County Cultural Resources
Commission, respectfully.
Section 2.41.060, Chairman, of the Maui County Code, allows the nominees to
boards, committees, and commissions to withdraw from consideration upon written
notification to the Council signed by the nominee. The Office of the Mayor has
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provided me with Ms. Knox's signed withdrawal letter, but was unable to provide a
withdrawal letter signed by Mr. Phillips.
Therefore, Mr. Chairman, the Council must disapprove the nomination of Mr. Phillips,
and I ask the Members for their favorable consideration on the floor amendments this
morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, you have a motion to amend before you. Discussion on that motion?
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair, mahalo.
I want to ask your guidance on when I would appropriately amend the motion to
divide the question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would recommend that we take up your consideration after we deal
with this initial amendment to the main motion.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair, just very briefly.
It's a real disappointment that Ms. Robin Knox is not going to be able to participate in
our Planning Commission. She did send a letter withdrawing her name and
explaining that her sole proprietor business is demanding too much of her time and
will put her in a conflict, and so she has to withdraw. And I'm disappointed, but I
know that she's still going to be participating and will probably testify at many of the
Planning Commission meetings, and so her expertise will still be something that will
be of benefit to the County as a whole. So thank you, Robin, for trying.
Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion to amend? Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I also would like to echo that same sentiment. I was very

impressed with Ms. Robins, and I will say that I was a little disappointed, but
understood. And I was one of those that brought up the conflict of interest situation,
and I'm glad that before you get involved, you see the, the, the challenge that you
would face.
I think she'll bring a lot of this County as she stays here and testifies and brings forth
different expertise that she, she has. So I will wish Ms. Robins all the continued
success and, hopefully, in the future, some other--not too distant future, I should say,
that she'll come forth and be able to be another nominee in whether this board or
another board or commission.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Further discussion, Members, on the motion to amend? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BALSA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
We are now back to the main motion as amended. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
AT THIS TIME, I, I'D LIKE TO AMEND THE MOTION TO DIVIDE
THE QUESTION ON THE VOTE ON NOMINEE, JOAN PAWSAT
OR PAWSAT TO THE PLANNING COMMISSION.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We have a motion to divide the question which will separate
nominee Joan Pawsat to the Maui Planning Commission. We are under discussion,
Mr. Medeiros, any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
My concerns with the nominee and our interview of her, that her replies to the
questions were, were, for me, vague and generalized and not clear. She seems not
to have a firm grasp of our culture or a true understanding of community needs and
issues.
It concerns me also of the appearance of impropriety of a member that serves on a
board or commission. In this particular case, the nominee is an architect applying to
be a member of the Planning Commission. Addressing the issue now will eliminate
the concerns and accusations of impropriety later.
I want to thank, though, the applicant who volunteered her services to this County
and community. She still can be considered for other boards and commissions which
she may be interested in. But I want to thank her once again for providing for her
services as a nominee.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
The motion is to divide the question. We're not voting on-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh, I'm sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the nominee yet, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I just wanted to, I just wanted to make clear-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --that the motion that, the action that is being requested of you is
whether we want to divide the question. Okay. You're not voting on the specific
nominee at this point in time.
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Further discussion on the motion? Okay, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Thank you.
Now that the question has been divided, what will be before you, Members, is the
nomination of Joan Pawsat to the Maui Planning Commission, and then we'll move
back to the main motion as amended.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair, would you like to, me to reiterate what I said?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. I just would ask if you have any further discussion on the, on the
matter.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
We will go with Ms. Baisa, followed by Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, I think I would be very interested in hearing from
Corp. Counsel if there is some kind of a perceived conflict of interest, or a real one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Moto, can you respond to the question from Ms. Balsa.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chairman. I don't know Ms. Pawsat except for the brief
information I got while sitting in a previous meeting.
As I understand the ethics standards as interpreted and applied by the Board of
Ethics in its opinions to date, the mere fact that someone is of a certain profession
doesn't necessarily disqualify--disqualify that person for service on any board or
commission.
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Whether someone is confirmed to that position is ultimately a decision for the Council
to make.
There, if, if such a person is seated on a board or commission, then whether they can
participate and vote on any particular matter will depend upon the circumstances
applicable at that time in those circumstances. So, in other words, there is not,
generally speaking, a blanket prohibition against certain classes of people serving on
a board or commission.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, if I could pursue that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So if, say, for instance, this nominee was involved in some
way with doing some design work or archi--architectural work that came before the
Planning Commission, might that be the instance there where we could potentially
have a concern?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chairman.
Yes, if, if, if, if the work that's being done by that board member somehow relates to
an agenda item that's before the, the Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
I will be supporting the nomination of the applicant. I think that we have members of
the Contractors Association, we have members that are reactors. I think that, for the
most part, wherever there has been a conflict, that has always been disclosed by the
individual members of the Commission; and particularly because they know when
they have an application in which they are involved and it's very clear that they must
recuse themselves.
I have not seen, except maybe in one situation where somebody failed to recuse
themselves on an issue, and it was later, I guess, resolved. But for the most part, I
don't think that is an issue.
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I think that because we're short two people on the Planning Commission right now,
there, there are many applications and much work that the Commission has to do.
They also have difficulty at times making quorum, and that was one thing that
Ms. Pawsat, because she is individually employed, she has flexibility that perhaps
some other individuals may not have. So I think that attendance and trying to get
quorum so that the business of the public can be conducted is really important. And
now with the withdrawal of Ms. Knox, there would be two people that would not be
sifting on the Planning Commission.
So for me, I feel that sometimes having an outside observer comes in and looks at
things that maybe we, as residents who've been here for a while, don't always see.
So I think that she will do the best that she can. There have been other people who
have come to that Commission that perhaps didn't have longevity either. But I think
that she'll do the best that she can. And I also believe she's honest enough that if
she feels she is not able to discharge the duties to a level that is satisfactory to the
Commission, she would also resign.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members, on the motion before you? And we are just dealing
with the divided question of Ms. Pawsat to the Maui Planning Commission.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair. My take on this is a, a little different.
I'm concerned not with her position and the conflict that may be perceived out there.
I, I don't think that's an issue in my mind.
The issue I have, and although my colleague, Ms. Johnson, says new eyes bring in
new ideas, and I have no qualms with that, but we're also facing the fact that the
lifestyle in Hawaii and Maui is extremely different than many other areas of the United
States.
And, Ms. Pawsat, in listening to her answers, although I felt they were okay, really left
me with the feeling that this young lady may not be really in tune to the lifestyle and
the island's aina issues. Now, that doesn't preclude her for not being an expert, and
I'm not trying to insinuate that, but I have this gnawing feeling that, not because she's
new, but because she's new, it's almost contradictory in statement, that I'm afraid she
doesn't have enough background, in my opinion, and it's strictly my opinion, that I
would feel comfortable with her on the Planning--especially with so many issues that
will be coming up in the very near future. I, I, I think that we have and, possibly, there
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are others out there with more of a background with the lifestyle that, that we're so
used to in this County. And I think that's something very important.
Again, to me, conflict was not, conflict of interest was not an issue. But I also will
interject this. In my years of experience, especially for those who are self-employed-and this is again my personal experience with the Water Board and other
commissions that I've served on, on the State level--sometimes those who are
self-employed who have their own businesses are actually at a disadvantage
because that business, at times, calls them away or forces them to put more attention
to things that they need to make sure that, that business survives . And I have seen,
even on the Water Board, where some of the people stepped away because of that
conflict because their business called more attention than they could give to the
board or commission that they were serving on. So, again, those are my
experiences; those are my feelings.
Again, Ms. Pawsat, I think is a wonderful person. Everything I've seen and read
about her has no indication or implication of im--improprieties that I heard today. I
don't think a conflict is, is really the issue. But, in my heart, the issue is the
knowledge of the lifestyle, the aina, and, and what we here on Maui County are truly
looking for.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I think the point that was made by one of the Members about having someone look at
things where they--with a new set of eyes or an outside perspective is a good one, so
I'll be supporting Ms. Pawsat. But, while, at the same time, I respect the concerns
Members Medeiros and Victorino have, and being that in relation to the other
applicant who submitted her resignation, I would hope the Administration, in filling
that slot, now to balance things out, find a nominee that has a lot of background here
in the local culture. So I think that needs to be balanced out.
So those are my comments, and I would hope that--we were told in Committee that
there were, I believe, twenty-two applicants for the two slots. So, there's what,
twenty applications still out there. I would hope that the Administration can find out of
those twenty applications, someone who is very seasoned not only in terms of
Planning Commission issues, but also who--someone who is very well ingrained in
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the community and understands the local lifestyles, cultures, and customs,
Mr. Chairman.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Fur--further discussion? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
Just my comments in regards to our interview with Ms. Pawsat during the Policy
Committee meeting.
You know, I asked a question that I kinda liked or felt that was a good answer in
regards to change. Because, you know, as we go forward, yeah, we, we do a lot of
changes, especially in affordable housing, creating more density, things like that,
taking a look at County standards to make it more, more feasible to create this
affordable housing.
And I think she has a real good grasp on that, that she's open to changes. And, you
know, without change, everything remain the same; and we, we, we just go back to
the same old rut.
So I look forward in, in Ms. Pawsat serving on the Planning Commission.
I know there's going to be more openings coming up in the next year, in fact two.
And with the resignation of Ms. Knox, you know, hopefully, people with longevity on
this island can be nominated for the Planning Commission.
But in regards to Ms. Pawsat, I'm going to be supporting her nomination.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, I want to weigh in on this situation or this proposal.
I have great respect for my fellow member Medeiros' concerns. It is very important
that the people who will be making planning decisions for us in the next term of office,
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whatever that is, understand our uniqueness, understand our Hawaiian-ness, and
understand our local mores and customs here.
I also like the idea of people coming in with new ideas and new ways of doing things
because if we always do what we, we've always done, we'll always have what we
have now, which some of us are very concerned about.
I'm very relieved, in a way, that we do have an additional vacancy on the
Commission. And in, in supporting Ms. Pawsat, I would beg the Administration that
they look in their waiting list and try to find a kamaaina person so that we can have a
well-balanced Commission.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? If not.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
You know, I had a concern, too, about Ms. Pawsat's sensitivity since she's a new
resident, and, and she is from Kansas and Maui is not Kansas.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Amen to that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Ha, ha, ha. Excuse me.
And, hopefully, she has a little dog and she said, "Toto, I don't think we're in Kansas
City anymore."
And so I asked questions in regards to her, her ability to be sensitive to the rural
nature of Maui, that we are not an urban center and we don't want to become an
urban center. And her answer satisfied me, Mr. Chairman.
And I think that anybody who is willing to volunteer this amount of time. You know,
the Planning Commission puts in so much time, volunteer time. And the fact that she
has a degree from Harvard and she's willing to use her expertise and skills on behalf
of this community, I think is a wonderful thing. And I'm willing to give her a try. And,
and, you know, she's got the background in planning that goes along with her
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architectural degree. And, granted, you know, it was mostly urban planning, but still
it's planning.
And so I think the community would be well served. And, and I'm willing to give her a
chance because, you know, we need to welcome new ideas into, into our community.
As Member Pontanilla said, "Same old, same old," you know, just gives you the same
old thing. So it's good to have new blood come in and give us new ideas, as long as
they're sensitive to Maui and, and are willing to learn about our lifestyle and our
cultural differences here on the, on the island that we want to preserve. I think she's
smart enough to do that, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments.
Any further discussion on the motion before you, Members?
Okay. If not, the Chair would just--would like to make it clear. If you are in support of
the nomination, vote "aye"; and if you are against the nomination, then the vote
should be for "nay." Okay, just want it to be very clear what you're voting for and
how. Okay. With no further discussion, we are taking the divided question at this
time. All in favor of the nominee vote "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, AND VICE-CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, vote "nay."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS MEDEIROS, VICTORINO, AND
CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We have six "ayes"; three "noes", Mr. Medeiros, Mr. Victorino,
and the Chair. The motion passes.
We are now on the balance of the main motion as amended, Members. Is there any
further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
March 16, 2007
Page 72

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried, nine-zero.
Thank you very much, Mr. Mateo.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-29, AS AMENDED, WAS
ADOPTED; THE NOMINATION OF RAYMOND PHILLIPS TO
THE MAUI COUNTY CULTURAL RESOURCES COMMISSION
WAS DISAPPROVED; THE NOMINATION OF ROBIN KNOX
TO THE MAUI PLANNING COMMISSION WAS WITHDRAWN;
AND A COPY OF THIS COMMITTEE REPORT IS TO BE
TRANSMITTED TO THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI.
COMMITTEE REPORT
07-29 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
NO.
Recommending the following:
1.

That the following nominees to County boards, committees, and commissions
be APPROVED:
A.

LIQUOR CONTROL COMMISSION
1.

B.

POLICE COMMISSION
1.

2.

Henry Kauka (replacing Zachary Helm), for a term expiring on
March 31, 2008.

Leil Koch, for a term expiring on March 31, 2012.

That a copy of this committee report be TRANSMITTED to the Mayor of the
County of Maui.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07 29 BE ADOPTED.
-

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-29. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman.
Your Policy Committee, having met on February 27, 2007, makes reference to
County Communication No. 07-7, from the Council Chair, relating to the matter of
nominations to boards, committees, and commissions. Correspondence dated
February 20, 2007, transmitted by the Mayor, listed nominees to the various boards,
committees, and commissions.
After receiving brief comments from the Mayor's Senior Executive Assistant, your
Policy Committee recommends that the following nominees be approved: to the
Liquor Control Commission, Henry Kauka, to replace Zachary Helm, for a term
expiring on March 31, 2008; and to the Police Commission, Leil Koch, for a term
expiring on March 31, 2012; and a copy of this committee report be transmitted to the
Mayor of the County of Maui.
And, Chairman, I would also like to take this opportunity acknowledge and to
recognize Mr. Zachary Helm for his service and his volunteer spirit in serving the
people of this County.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mateo.
Members, discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
07-30 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
NO.
07-34 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO.
SETTLEMENT OF DAT NGUYEN AND CHAU NGUYEN, VS. COUNTY OF MAUI,
CIVIL NO. 06-1-0012(1)", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT 07-30 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-30. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Your Policy Committee met on February 27, 2007, and again
on March 1, 2007, and makes reference to County Communication 07-11, from the
Council Chair, regarding settlement of claims and lawsuits.
The Committee received correspondence dated January 11, 2007, from the
Corporation Counsel, requesting consideration and possible settlement of Dat
Nguyen, et al., versus County of Maui, Civil No. 006-1-0012(1) [sic].
Your Committee notes that the complaint alleges physical and mental injuries
sustained during a motor vehicle collision with a County vehicle.
Based on the information received and the recommendations of Corporation
Counsel, your Committee voted to recommend adoption of the revised proposed
resolution to authorize settlement in the matter of $15,000.
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Chairman, your Policy Committee recommends that the resolution attached to
Committee Report, entitled "AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT OF DAT NGUYEN AND
CHAU NGUYEN, VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, CIVIL NO. 06-1-0012(1)", be adopted.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion. Any further discussion, Members? Having none, all
in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: RESOLUTION 07-34.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-31 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
07-35 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO.
SETTLEMENT OF CONSTANCE C. DEANS, ET AL. VS. COUNTY OF MAUI,
ET AL., CIVIL NO. 06-1-0175(1)", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT 07-31 BE ADOPTED.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mister--Ms. Anderson,
excuse me, to adopt Committee Report 07-31. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman.
Your Policy Committee, having met on February 27, '07, and March 1, 2007, makes
reference to County Communication 07-11, from the Council Chair, regarding
settlement of claims and lawsuits.
Your Committee received correspondence dated January 18, 2007, from the
Corporation Counsel, requesting consideration of a possible settlement of
Constance C. Deans, et al., versus County of Maui, et at, Civil No. 06-1-0175(1).
The complaint alleges general and special damages arising from the death of
Stuart R. Dean on August 11, 2005, at the Lahaina Aquatic Center in Lahaina.
Your Committee convened in executive meeting for the purpose of consulting with
legal counsel, and later reconvened in regular session. Based on the information
received and the recommendations of the Department of the Corporation Counsel,
Chairman, your Policy Committee recommends that the resolution attached to this
committee report entitled "AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT OF CONSTANCE C.
DEANS, ET AL. VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL NO. 06-1-0175(1)", be
adopted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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COUNTY CLERK For the record, RESOLUTION 07-35.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-32 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending that County Communication No. 07-61, from the Director of Public
Works and Environmental Management, transmitting a proposed resolution entitled
"INDEMNIFYING THE STATE OF HAWAII PURSUANT TO A CONTRACT FOR
GOODS AND SERVICE FOR THE DEPOSIT BEVERAGE CONTAINER
PROGRAM", be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-32.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino--excuse
me--to adopt Committee Report 07-32. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on February 28, 2007, and reviewed
a proposed resolution indemnifying the State of Hawaii in order to allow the
Department of Public Works and Environmental Management to execute a contract
with the State Department of Health for implementation of the Deposit Beverage
Container Program, otherwise known as the Bottle Bill.
Your Committee discussed the issue of indemnification and the importance of
receiving equal treatment by the State in similar matters.
Your Committee discussed the wisdom of participating in the State's program versus
a County-funded program.
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Your Committee expressed its willingness to support County funding of employees
currently funded through the State's program should the contract with the State not
be signed.
Your Committee voted to recommend filing of the communication.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion? If not--Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I'm not a member of this Committee, but I did watch.
And I just want, for clarification purposes, to understand what will transpire without
this passage of this resolution. Will the redemption program and the bottle program
that the County is currently operating, in any way be impacted? And if we're currently
doing it, fine, we can do so under our own, I guess, liability coverage. But I just
wanted to be clear if there was any negative impact.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson, it's the Chair, it was your Chair's understanding through
the Committee meeting chaired by Mr. Medeiros, as well as Mr. Victorino, that the
program does not stop. The State will be contracting, more than likely, through third
party vendors, which they already have through our County, like on Lanai, Tri-Isle
RC&D is the service provider. It is not the County; it is not the State; and it is also not
on public land. It's on private property.
So it's your Chair's understanding that the State is asking us to make a decision so
that if we do not execute this agreement, they have sufficient time prior to the start of
the new fiscal year to make appropriate agreements for vendors to continue providing
this health--this State program to the residents.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Chair, because that was
my only concern about the continuity of the program. Because if there was any lapse
or any plans that were already in the works that would stymie the ability for our
residents to be able to participate in the program, that was where my concern lay. So
since that does not appear to be the case and there are other alternatives with no
interruption in service, I'm fine with supporting this.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BALSA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-33 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
That RESOLUTION NO. 07-36 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE GRANTING
OF A NON-EXCLUSIVE EASEMENT FOR UNDERGROUND PRIVATE
WASTEWATER SYSTEM PURPOSES ON COUNTY OF MAUI REAL
PROPERTY SITUATED AT HALIIMAILE, MAUI, HAWAII, TO MAUI LAND &
PINEAPPLE COMPANY, INC.", be ADOPTED; and
2.

That County Communication No. 06-316, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-33.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND THAT MOTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt
Committee Report 07-33. Mr. Medeiros.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on Janu--excuse me, February 28,
2007, and recommended the adoption of a resolution granting a non-exclusive
easement of approximately 480 square feet across, through, and under County
property, described as a portion of Haliimaile Road, to Maui Land & Pineapple
Company, Incorporated, for, for private wastewater purposes.
This easement will allow work that is necessary to conform to a mandate from the
Federal Environmental Protection Agency to close high-capacity cesspools, as well
as a State Department of Health requirement to connect to near--nearby sewerlines.
Your Committee asked the Department of Public Works and Environmental
Management to require Maui Land & Pineapple Company, Incorporated, to provide
adequate notice of any traffic impacts to residents and abutting property owners.
I respectfully ask for the body's full support of this resolution.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
We are under discussion. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, no.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, okay. I'm sorry.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Just one question. And I, again, I'm not a member of this
Committee, but my question has to do with this is going to serve an existing
subdivision that is already in existence, is that correct?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson, who would you care to direct your question to?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: It might be the Public Works Director.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Director Arakawa, if you can respond to Ms. Johnson's question, please.
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DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Sure,

Mr. Chair.
The large-capacity cesspools that are being phased out are in the Haliimaile General
Store Market. They have a catering operation, as well as the industrial baseyard.
So, basically, those cesspools are being phased out and connected with existing
lines on the other side of the Haliimaile Road.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And, and it's exclusively to serve those entities,
that's correct?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: All right. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further questions or discussion on the motion before you, Members? Having
none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 07-36.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-34 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-37 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE GRANTING
OF AN EASEMENT ON COUNTY OF MAUI REAL PROPERTY SITUATED
AT KALUA, WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII, TO MAUI ELECTRIC COMPANY,
LIMITED, AND HAWAIIAN TELCOM, INC., FOR ELECTRICAL AND
COMMUNICATION TRANSMISSION", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-265, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
YES, I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-34.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Medeiros, to
adopt Committee Report 07-34, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on February 28, 2007, and
recommended the adoption of the resolution granting an easement consisting of
3,744 square feet and affecting a 15-foot long wide portion of Wailuku Highway
Baseyard along Waiale Road, to Maui Electric Company, Limited, and Hawaiian
Telcom, Incorporated, for electrical and communication purposes.
The proposed resolution will grant an easement within the County Maui--Maui's
Wailuku baseyard, to finalize work completed under the right of entry that was
granted to, by the Department of Public Works and Environmental Management to
allow for replacement of deteriorating wooden utility poles with metal poles.
I respectfully ask the body for full support of this resolution.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye"
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BALSA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 07-37.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
07-35 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
NO.
Recommending the following:
That RESOLUTION NO. 07-38 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE GRANTING
OF A NON-EXCLUSIVE EASEMENT ON COUNTY OF MAUI REAL
PROPERTY SITUATED AT KAHAKULOA, MAUI, HAWAII, TO ANTHONY J.
RODRIGUES, TRUSTEE OF THE REVOCABLE LIVING TRUST OF
ANTHONY J. RODRIGUES DATED JULY 9, 2003, AND IRENE G.
RODRIGUES, TRUSTEE OF THE REVOCABLE LIVING TRUST OF
IRENE G. RODRIGUES DATED JULY 9, 2003", be ADOPTED; and
2.

That County Communication No. 06-278, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-35.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Medeiros, to adopt
Committee Report 07-35. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on February 28, 2007, and
recommend the adoption of the resolution to grant a non-exclusive easement
consisting of approximately 1,256 square feet across, through, and under County
property, described as a portion of Kahekili Highway right-of-way in the Kahakuloa,
Maui, for a private waterline purpose.
The purpose of this resolution is allowing--to allow for the replacement of private
waterline located near the one, near the ten-mile post marker between Waihee and
Kahakuloa, that must be rerouted. The . . . the waterline connects as a water source
to Makamakole Stream and mauka side of Kahekili Highway, with ten existing units
on the makai side of Kahekili Highway.
I ask this body for their full support on this resolution.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Members, further discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I'd like to ask a question of our Public Works Director, as I am also not a member of
this Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please proceed.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
It states in the committee report that the waterline provide--and I'm asking for
clarification as I really didn't sit in on this, and I'm trying to figure it out from the
committee report. But they're asking for an easement to relocate a waterline due to
the development of a, an, a property that the waterline currently runs through. Is that
correct, Mr. Director?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director Arakawa.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Member
Anderson. The applicant had existing waterline which was, whose source was
Makamakaole Stream. And the reason why they're coming forward for an easement
at this point is that one of the abutting properties are being redeveloped, and they
needed to find a new alignment for this private waterline.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. So does that mean--it says that the waterline
provided, will provide potable water for, to ten existing units on the makai side of
Kahekili Highway. So that's my question. Ten homes are, are being served with
stream water directly to their homes for drinking water purposes?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Yes, that's my
understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And there's no water treatment involved?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: I'm not certain
what kind of water treatment is involved.
I guess the question that was posed to us is basically the easement across Kahekili
Highway.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But obviously they've been doing this for quite some
time.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Yes, they
have.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: RESOLUTION 07-38.
The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 07-96 - DANNY A. MATEO, POLICY COMMITTEE CHAIR,
(dated March 9, 2007)
Relating to the Hawaii Superferry, transmitting a proposed resolution entitled
"REQUESTING THAT THE CORPORATION COUNSEL PROCEED IN MAUI
TOMORROW FOUNDATION, INC. ET AL. V. THE DEPARTMENT OF
TRANSPORTATION OF THE STATE OF HAWAII, ET AL., CIVIL NO. 06-1-0027(1),
SECOND CIRCUIT COURT OF THE STATE OF HAWAII", and informing of his
intention to offer the following motions:
1.

A motion to ADOPT the proposed resolution; and

2.

A motion to FILE this communication.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Before recognizing Mr. Mateo, Members, the Chair will state he is aware of the time.
He, I believe we can conclude the business within a very short reasonable time.
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However, if there is a request for a short recess for personal matters, the Chair is
willing to grant that request at this time.
Having no one requesting, we will go through the remaining balance of the Council's
agenda.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
I MOVE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 07-96 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by--okay, one second.
The Chair would ask that the motion before--be brought before you, Members, is,
one, to adopt the proposed resolution attached to this communication, as well as the
filing of the communication. That is the motion the Chair would be happy to
recognize.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
Your Policy Committee met on February 27 to consider County Communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: One second. If you would please remake the motion for the Chair,
Mr. Mateo. Thank you. I'm sorry. I wasn't clear. I would ask for a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, Chairman, recess, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 12:22 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 12:28 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting for 16 March 2007 shall return to order.
Members, the Chair's ruling at this time is that there is no motion before the body at,
and, therefore, at this time, the Chair recognizes Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
I MOVE THAT THE REQUIREMENT OF COMMITTEE
REFERRAL AND RECOMMENDATION, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 5(H) OF THE RULES OF THE COUNCIL BE WAIVED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by, made by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson,
to waive the requirement of Committee referral and recommendation. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
I MOVE THE ADOPTION OF THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION,
AS WELL AS THE FILING OF THE COMMUNICATION.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Prior to entertaining that motion, Members, we will take a vote on
the motion of waiver. I know it's a long day. I appreciate you folks hanging in with
me.
Okay, if there are no further discussion, you are being asked to consider the motion
of waiver. All in favor say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, THEN NOW, CHAIRMAN, I MOVE TO ADOPT THE
PROPOSED RESOLUTION, AS WELL AS THE FILING OF
THAT, OF THIS COMMUNICATION.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to
adopt the proposed resolution attached to County Communication 07-96, and the
filing of said communication.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman.
Your, your Policy Committee met on February 27, '07, to consider County
Communication 07-56, regarding the Hawaii Superferry, including potential impacts
of the County core services and the Kahului Harbor lawsuit seeking an Environmental
Impact Statement for the Kahului Harbor improvements.
The Committee convened in, in executive meeting for the purpose of consulting with
legal counsel, and later reconvened in regular session. Because of the urgency to
obtain guidance from the Council and the anticipated commencement of the
Superferry service on July 1, 2007, the Committee requested the Department of the
Corporation Counsel to prepare a proposed resolution requesting the Corporation
Counsel to proceed with the litigation for consideration and be placed on the agenda
for today's Council meeting.
Chairman, the resolution has been prepared and it is ready to be adopted at this
point.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mateo. The Chair appreciates the hard work
you and the Committee provided on this issue.
Members, we are under discussion on the motion? If there be no further discussion,
all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BA1SA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried; nine-zero.
Thank you very much.
Corporation Counsel, I believe you have the direction from the body.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 07-39.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
NO. 07-97 - DANNY A. MATEO, POLICY COMMITTEE CHAIR,
(dated March 9, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT OF
ASGHAR R. SADRI V. KURT ULMER, ET AL., CIVIL NO. CV06-00430 ACK KSC,
AND ASGHAR R. SADRI V. MAUI PLANNING COMMISSION, CIVIL
NO. 04-1-0366(2)", and informing of his intention to offer the following motions:
1.

A motion to WAIVE the requirement of Committee referral and
recommendation as provided for in Section 5(H) of the Rules of the Council;

2.

A motion to ADOPT the proposed resolution; and

3.

A motion to FILE this communication.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT THE REQUIREMENT OF
COMMITTEE REFERRAL AND RECOMMENDATION
PURSUANT TO SECTION 5(H) OF THE RULES OF THE
COUNCIL BE WAIVED.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to waive
the requirement of committee referral and recommendation. Further discussion?
Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE TO ADOPT THE PROPOSED
RESOLUTION, AS WELL AS, AS WELL AS THE FILING OF
THIS COMMUNICATION.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
the proposed resolution, as well as filing of Communication 07-97.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman.
The Policy Committee met on March 1, 2007, to consider correspondence dated
February 6, 2007, from the Department of the Corporation Counsel, requesting an
opportunity to update the Council and report on settlement options with respect to
Apartment B, Lot 2, of the Montana Beach Condominium project in Pala, Maui.
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The Committee requested that the Department of the Corporation Counsel prepare a
proposed resolution authorizing settlement of the case. The Department of the
Corporation Counsel informed the Committee that a mediation hearing had been
scheduled for April 5, 2007, and a trial date had been set for December 4, 2007,
therefore, the Committee would not be able to consider the attached proposed
resolution and make a recommendation to the Council before the April 10, 2007,
Council meeting.
With that understanding, Chairman, the request that the correspond--the request that
the correspondence and the proposed resolution be placed on the agenda for today's
Council meeting.
The proposed resolution authorizing settlement of the Asghar R. Sadri versus Kurt
Ulmer, et al., Civil No. CV06-0043 and Asghar R. Sadri versus Maui Planning
Commission, Civil No. 0413-0366. Let me clarify that number again, Chairman--Civil
No. 04-1-0366(2) has been received and is now ready to be adopted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is adopted, nine-zero.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: RESOLUTION 07-40.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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NO. 07-98

- DANNY A. MATEO, POLICY COMMITTEE CHAIR,
(dated March 5, 2007)

To enable the Council Chair to refer appeals to the Residential Workforce Housing
Policy to the appropriate committee so that such matters can be considered in a
timely fashion, requesting that this communication be referred to the appropriate
committee.

The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-98 be referred to the Policy Committee.
NO. 07-99 - TAMARA HORCAJO, DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
(dated February 21, 2007)
Transmitting the semiannual report regarding park dedications for the period April 1,
2006 through September 30, 2006.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-99 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
NO. 07-100 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated March 5, 2007)
Regarding issues relating to Puukolii Road.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-100 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
NO. 07-101 - JEFFREY K. ENG, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated March 6, 2007)
Transmitting copies of the Department of Water Supply's Monthly Source Report and
Groundwater Use Report for the month ended February 2007.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-101 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.

Members, you have the Chair's recommendation on the left-hand margin of your
agendas regarding the various County Communications read by the Clerk to the
standing committees of this Council. Are there any questions or request to the
Chair? Having none, those items shall be referred to the standing committees as
noted on your agenda, Members, with no objections.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
The following bills for second and final reading were presented.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 5 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO THE DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL NO, 5.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to pass
Bill 5 on second and final reading. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair. Adoption of this bill amends the Fiscal 2007
Budget, correcting the grantees' names to identify the Tri-Isle Resource
Conservasation [sic/ and Development Council and The Nature Conservancy as the
agencies administering the appropriation relating to East Maui Watershed Protection
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and the East Molokai Watershed Protection. The appropriation amount remain
unchanged and the amendments reflect only the changes in names of the agencies.
I urge Members to support this bill.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on Bill 5 before you? Having none, all in favor of the
motion say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have nine "ayes", zero "nays". Bill 5 passes
second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 6 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES,
THE DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION, TOTAL OPERATING
APPROPRIATIONS, AND TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS
(OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL NO. 6.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to pass
Bill No. 6 on second and final reading. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: It's been a long morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, it has.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The adoption of this bill amends the Fiscal 2007
Budget to recognize an increase of $103,000 of Estimated Revenues in the
Carryover/Savings Fund, and increasing an equal amount appropriation to the
Department of Parks and Recreation in the Recreation and Support Services
Program. This will enable the continuation of the security service--services at
Kalama Park in Kihei.
I urge Members to support this bill.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bill No. 6 passes second and final reading with nine
"ayes" and zero "nays."
Mr. Clerk.
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 7 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY
OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO A SUPPLEMENTAL AGREEMENT TO MEMORANDUM OF
AGREEMENT WITH THE STATE OF HAWAII, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 7, AS READ BY THE
CLERK, PASS SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to pass Bill
No. 7 on second and final reading. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman. The passage of this bill initiates the payment of
$9,495 by the State of Hawaii to the County of Maui for services performed
implementing the Statewide Program on Parking for Persons with Disabilities issuing
parking permits, placards, license plates, and identification cards to qualified persons
with disabilities who are residents of the State of Hawaii.
And I ask the Members for their consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Excuse me.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have nine "ayes", zero "nays". Bill 7 passes
second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have no further business scheduled for today.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
We are under "Announcements", Members, if any. We'll start with Mr. Mateo from
Molokai.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of March 16, 2007,
was adjourned by the Chair at 12:58 p.m.
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